

Universidad de San Andrés

Departamento de Ciencias Sociales

Licenciatura en Relaciones Internacionales

Enforcing Commonwealth Control: Explaining Australia's response to unauthorised maritime arrivals, 2008-2013

Autor: Nicolas Scala

Legajo: 27251

Mentor: Francisco Corigliano

Victoria, 20 de julio de 2019

Abstract

This thesis consists in an idiographic theory-guided case study which analyses Australia's responses to the unauthorised maritime arrival of asylum seekers from the beginning of the Rudd government in 2007 until the first few months of the Abbott government in late 2013. I rely on a theoretical approach informed by David Welch's prospect theory-based theory of foreign policy change, Kathryn Cronin's culture of control theory and Christina Boswell's migration narratives of steering theory. By analysing Question Time interactions and other speeches in Parliament as well as press conferences and media interviews, I find that a culture of control caused every government to adopt restrictive measures. The Labor Party's decision to restore the restrictive policies it had dismantled can be explained by its leaders' shifting perceptions on the nature of the problem, the way in which it may be addressed and the expected outcome of existing policies.

Universidad de SanAndrés

Acknowledgements

I would first like to thank my supervisor, Francisco Corigliano, whose foreign policy course inspired me to attempt a case study in the first place. He patiently counselled me through impossible deadlines, theoretical dead-ends and actual breakthroughs, and I am a better scientist because of him. I would also like to thank Victoria Franco, my unofficial supervisor, who read every iteration of this study and provided invaluable guidance and feedback for over two years. I could not possibly have finished this thesis without her.

Several professors and fellow students made valuable contributions to this study. I would like to single out Federico Merke, who inspired and supported me both professionally and personally for the last five years. To paraphrase W.S. Gilbert's Ralph Rackstraw, a better professor don't walk the classroom. I would also like to acknowledge everyone who offered feedback and ideas, including Martín Dieguez, Ailín Pérez Valderrey, Bianca Di Virgilio, Lorena Moscovich, Pedro Antenucci, Ivo Rožić, Agustín Colque, Lucía Miri Echavarría, Felipe Ghersa, Carolina Zaccato, Emiliano Buis, Germán Feierhard, Carolina Najmias, Paz Adaro, Natasha Tarapow, Marcelo Leiras and Hanna Kenny. Thank you all.

In approaching the matter of Australia's response to asylum seekers, I found myself moved by the stories these refugees have told over the years, as well as by other writers' attempts to imagine and voice those experiences. I have chosen to use epigraphs on each chapter to showcase some of the most thought-provoking prose and poetry written on the subject by some of Australia's most celebrated authors. I acknowledge Rosie Scott and Tom Keneally for commissioning these works for A Country Too Far: Writings on Asylum Seekers, which I have quoted at length. I also acknowledge the titles of chapters 5-7 were inspired by unrelated Star Trek episodes.

On a personal note, I would like to thank the people who kept me sane during the last five years: Bianca Di Virgilio, Paz Giorgi, Roxana Pozzuoli, my family, friends and classmates—you know who you are. Finally, I would like to thank my baby girl Floppy. She was a dog, but she taught me how to be a better man. And I would like to thank Emma and Kira, the puppies who still bring joy and fun to my life every day. I dedicate this thesis to them and to all dogs in the world.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

List of abbreviations	6
Chapter 1. Introduction	7
Chapter 2. Literature Review	11
Explanations based on the nature of asylum seekers	12
Social cohesion	12
Terrorism	14
Other critical theories	15
Explanations based on the circumstances of arrival	16
Chapter 3. A Threat to Commonwealth Authority: a conceptual framework	18
Accepting risk: change in foreign policy	19
Geography and expectations: a culture of control	21
Why politicians speak: migration narratives of steering	26
A note on critical security studies	28
Chapter 4. The Australian Case: Research Design	32
A brief history of Australian asylum	34
Table 1: UMA Primary Protection visa grants and refusals, 2008-2013.	36
Table 2 : Australian UMA policies, 2001-2013	39
Data and techniques	42
A brief note on axiological assumptions	44
Chapter 5. The High Ground: The First Rudd Government (2007-2010)	46
Tough but humane: The Rudd government's narrative	47
Explaining policy outcomes	56
Chapter 6. Worst Case Scenario: The Gillard Government (2010-2013)	58
Gillard's early plans	58
The Malaysia Solution	62

Reopening Nauru	70
Chapter 7. The Next Phase: The Second Rudd government and the government (2013)	•
The Rudd narrative	75
The Regional Resettlement Agreement	78
Operation Sovereign Borders	82
Chapter 8. Limitations and opportunities for further research	85
Chapter 9. Conclusion	89
Bibliography	92



Abbreviations

1951 Refugee Convention Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees

ACS Australian Customs Service

AG Australian Greens

ALP Australian Labor Party

CLP Country Liberal Party

LNP Liberal National Party

LP Liberal Party of Australia

MP Member of Parliament

Nats National Party of Australia

OSB Operation Sovereign Borders

PM Prime Minister

PNG Papua New Guinea

RAN Royal Australian Navy

RRA Regional Resettlement Agreement

SAR Search and Rescue

SASR Special Air Service Regiment

SIEV Suspected Illegal Entry Vessel

TPV Temporary Protection Visa

UMA Unauthorised Maritime Arrival

Chapter 1.

Introduction

"Fugitives jailed by our northern seas — election-tactics for those who govern,

Canberra-deaf to refugees."

Judith Rodriguez (2013), William Street: Eric Vadarlis

A glaring contradiction lies at the heart of Australia's migration policy. On the one hand, Australia's openness to migration has been a tenet of the nation's identity for well over fifty years. Following the dismantlement of the White Australia Policy in the 1960s, multiculturalism and diversity have become part and parcel of the Australian identity (Castles, 2006; Markus, Jupp, & Mcdonald, 2009; Moran, 2011). Yet, on the other hand, Australia's treatment of irregular boat arrivals has been denounced as among the most brutal state responses to asylum seekers in the West (McAdam & Chong, 2014; Phillips & Spinks, 2013).

Since 2001, Australia has implemented a set of extremely restrictive policies as a strategy to manage the influx of unauthorised maritime arrivals (UMAs). The cornerstone of Australian UMA policy is automatic offshore indefinite detention, which consists in interning persons who arrive by sea without a visa in detention camps in client states in the Pacific region (Phillips, 2014; Phillips & Spinks, 2013). Crucially, the government claims it is under no obligation to resettle them expeditiously even if they are found to be genuine refugees. These asylum seekers may then be processed at the Australian government's convenience, free from media scrutiny and outside the jurisdiction of Australian solicitors and judges who may otherwise secure their release.

These extreme deterrence measures are inconsistent with Australia's commitment to a diverse, multicultural and open society. Social cohesion surveys conducted since 2007 have consistently shown that Australians believe that immigration benefits the country (Markus, 2018). In fact, restrictive UMA policies are inconsistent with Australia's voluntary intake of refugees, which is amongst the world's most generous (Fozdar & Banki, 2016). Nevertheless, these policies have largely been met with widespread consensus between the major political parties (Phillips, 2014). Since 2001, all governments have implemented some form of interdiction and detention policies, although some have eschewed offshore camps.

Why, then, has Australia enacted these baffling policies? And why has it decided to keep them in the face of intense criticism at home and abroad? Several explanations have been advanced by migration and security researchers, including theories that point to xenophobia and racism (Baringhorst, 2004; Devetak, 2004; McMaster, 2002), the risk of terrorism (McDonald, 2011), security-based moral panic (Martin, 2015), crimmigration and the criminalisation of refugee bodies (Hodge, 2015; van Berlo, 2015), electoral tactics (McKenzie & Hasmath, 2013; Reece, 2015) and a culture of control (Crock, 2014; Cronin, 1993; McKenzie & Hasmath, 2013; Scott Lopez, 2003). However, most studies have either failed to notice or neglected to explain changes in these policies over time.

Australian actions and reactions on this matter have not displayed a degree of consistency commensurate with usual practices in security policy-making. Governments have alternately tightened and loosened restrictions, even as the issue of refugees was deemed a crucial aspect of national security. Where most states are unflinching, Australia has flipped-flopped. Indeed, the story of Australia's response to *boat people* is the story of wavering interaction between constraints and process — a tussle between decision-makers scrambling in unison to protect their authority and faceless individuals whose

very presence is construed as a problem in an environment those decision-makers are unable to control.

In this thesis, I attempt to determine what factors explain Australia's UMA policies between the First Rudd Government (starting in December 2007) and the early stages of the Abbott Government (starting in September 2013). To achieve that goal, I rely on a theoretical approach which blends David Welch's (2005) theory of change in foreign policy with Christina Boswell's (2011) *migration narratives of steering* framework and Kathryn Cronin's (1993) insights on Australia's culture of control. I find that whilst Australia abandoned the most extreme deterrence measures in early 2008 because the Labor government considered them cruel and ineffective, several factors pushed the same party that had dismantled those policies to reintroduce them. Politicians' cultural expectations that good governance is impossible unless the borders are carefully controlled led them to prefer more restrictive policies. Interactions with the opposition led the government to accept a narrative that embraced deterrence as effective and shifted the government into the domain of losses. And the government's perceptions of policy failure then enabled change to occur.

This thesis takes a qualitative approach to research design. I rely on the case study method, specifically a theory-guided case study (Levy, 2008), which highlights some aspects of reality as determined by theory. Using the *process tracing* technique, I assess parliamentary speeches and press releases from key decision-makers between late 2007 and 2013, especially *Question Time* interactions between government and opposition, to identify what variables determined continuity and change in public policy.

In order to offer a convincing explanation, I first conduct a brief but comprehensive literature review in Chapter 2. Then, I establish a theoretical framework in Chapter 3 by describing and connecting theories of foreign policy analysis and migration policy-

making. Chapter 4 describes my research design, including the methods and techniques I use, my case selection rationale, and the data I assess. I then turn to the analysis of discourse and policy. Chapter 5 focuses on the transition between John Howard and Kevin Rudd and the first three years of the Labor government. Chapter 6 explains Labor's backflip under Julia Gillard's government between 2010 and 2013. Chapter 7 evaluates Kevin Rudd's return to the prime ministership in 2013 and his government's tightening of UMA policy, as well as the first few weeks of Tony Abbot's Liberal government and the establishment of Operation Sovereign Borders. Chapter 9 acknowledges the inherent limitations of this study and lists opportunities for further research. Chapter 10 then recaps the main arguments of each previous section and draws conclusions based on the evidence.

Universidad de SanAndrés

Chapter 2.

Literature Review

"now they, like the dour

Australians below them, were facing

encounter with the Foreign

where all subtlety fails"

— Les Murray (2013), Immigrant Voyage

This thesis attempts to answer the following research question: what factors determined Australian policies on unauthorised maritime arrivals (UMAs) between 2007 and 2013?

An exploration of the variables that caused these policies warrants a discussion of previous answers in relevant academic literature. For the purposes of this study, I have identified two trends in academic research on how and why restrictive asylum policies are established. Whilst both see a threat in the irregular arrival of asylum seekers by boat, some authors emphasise the nature of the asylum seekers themselves whilst others focus on the circumstances under which they arrive. These ideas are not necessarily mutually exclusive, nor do they constitute or reflect different schools in wider migration or security studies. Indeed, each group offers a partial explanation of a complex problem, as multiple narratives and causality chains may coexist and influence policy-making (van Berlo, 2015). However, this distinction is practically useful since most relevant precedents for the research question clearly emphasise only one of these groups of explanations. In this study, I favour the second approach, which underscores the importance of the circumstances surrounding arrival in explaining government responses.

¹ This method of classification was first used by Scott Lopez (2003) and is adapted here to incorporate modern literature.

Most analyses of this case have unproblematically assumed that the enactment of restrictive policies was prompted almost exclusively by increasing numbers of boat arrivals. It is undeniable that more boats correlate with stronger deterrence measures from the Australian government (Phillips, 2017). However, the mere presence of unauthorised maritime arrivals cannot on its own explain Australia's responses. A description of the case's context cannot adequately explain state response unless the interaction between the environment, domestic preferences and decision-making processes is taken into account (Stein, 2006). Whilst boat arrivals are likely a necessary condition, academic literature has not convincingly shown they are also a *sufficient* condition. My study, then, aims to unpack Australian asylum policies in order to ascertain why and how decision-makers responded to boat arrivals by choosing these specific policies from a range of available options.

Explanations based on the nature of asylum seekers

Social Cohesion

Most researchers who analyse restrictive policies towards asylum seekers have proposed explanations that problematise the nature of the asylum seekers themselves. The *standard contention* in UMA policy comprises explanations based on racism, xenophobia and mistrust of immigrants (Scott Lopez, 2003). Under these theories, asylum seekers are often deemed a threat to national unity and cohesion which must be suppressed in order to keep the peace. Some poll-based public opinion studies, for example, have found that diversity is often seen as a threat to religion, language and traditions in Western Europe (Ivarsflaten, 2005) and Israel (Canetti-Nisim & Pedahzur, 2003; Canetti, Snider, Pedersen, & Hall, 2016).

In the Australian case, some prominent academics have argued that Australia's asylum seekers policy is inseparable from a racist sentiment in public opinion and may be

interpreted as a continuation of the White Australia Policy (Baringhorst, 2004; Devetak, 2004; McMaster, 2002). Racism allows policy-makers and the media to frame the matter of asylum seekers in a way that lets them evade responsibility. For example, Bleiker et al. (2013) analyse the representation of refugees in newspapers and conclude that the media have dehumanized refugees and presented them as a faceless threat instead of a humanitarian problem. This view has often been echoed by reports from international human rights organisations and activists who attribute the government's actions at least partly to racism (Amnesty International Australia, 2019; Perlman, 2013), but it is inconsistent with surveys that find widespread support for multiculturalism and openness to migration (Markus, 2018).

Some have argued that perceptions of refugees' unwillingness to integrate into Australian society are caused by anxiety and fear of Asian invasion, which has been a recurrent fear in Australia for decades (Horne, 2009; Markus et al., 2009; Scott Lopez, 2003). Surveys have found invasion anxiety is common amongst members of the public (Mckay, Thomas, & Kneebone, 2012). Therefore, government intervention is necessary to reinforce a vulnerable identity. As I explain in Chapter 3, whilst these insights cannot by themselves explain why a government decides to make or unmake public policy, some of these studies do contribute to a detailed description of the context and the conditions that make such decisions possible.

An exception can be found in McNevin (2007), who writes that the government constructs refugees as "threats to Australia's physical safety, territorial integrity and national identity" (p. 611) in order to capitalise on invasion anxiety and mobilise working-class support to offset the costs of neoliberalism. However, whilst she is right to highlight the *liberal paradox* (Hollifield, 2004) of contradictions in Australia's openness to trade and

territorial closure to refugees, a narrow focus on the instrumental and racial aspects of UMA policies fails to capture the importance of a culture of control on policy-making.

Terrorism

The threat posed by asylum seekers can also be associated with terrorism. Burke (2001; 2008) argues that UMA policies adopted in Australia since 2001 are the result of a securitisation process that identifies refugees as part of a terrorist threat. The government fuels fear by construing refugees as a threat to national security and then promises security in order to stay in power (McDonald, 2011). Martin (2015) analyses deterrence campaigns conducted by the Australian government and describes the construction of a permanent *moral panic* in which the figure of the refugee is subsumed under that of the Muslim terrorist.

Recent experiments in social psychology have provided some evidence for terrorism-related explanations. Surveys in Australia have shown that individuals' fear of terrorism correlates with support for government measures that purport to prevent terrorism, such as strong border protection (Vorsina, Manning, Sheppard, & Fleming, 2019). Similarly, surveys in Israel and Europe suggest perceptions of terrorist threat from minority groups (Canetti-Nisim, Ariely, & Halperin, 2008; Hercowitz-Amir & Raijman, 2019) and government framing of asylum seekers as "infiltrators" (Hochman, 2015) increase exclusionary attitudes among the public.

In the Australian case, it has sometimes been argued that populism, broadly understood as "pandering to the attitudes of floating or swinging voters" (Maley, 2003, p. 192), played a key role in the Coalition's electoral success. During the 2001 election, the Coalition successfully managed to link the terrorist attacks against the United States in September with the Tampa crisis (see Chapter 4), which had taken place less than a month earlier, in order to bolster voter support (A. Burke, 2008; McAllister, 2003).

However, whilst linking asylum seekers to terrorism may have proved a useful election tactic, a mere description of securitisation strategies adopted by a government in response to individuals who are construed as threatening explains *how* the government adopted restrictive measures, but not *why*. Securitisation-based studies may explain institutional rule-breaking and the removal of an issue from the realm of normal politics into the sphere of national security, but they cannot explain why a specific threat results in a specific measure (Bright, 2012). They have generally also failed to explain the incongruence between Australia's restrictive UMA policies and generous refugee resettlement schemes (Maley, 2016). A broader and more convincing explanation must look beyond a description of circumstances to unearth the interactions between context and process that led to policy decisions. Furthermore, the extent to which Australian governments view asylum seekers held in offshore detention as possible terrorists has been called into question by recent evidence, such as Prime Minister Malcolm Turnbull's admission that "we know exactly who they are" and "these guys are not in that league" ("Full transcript: Donald Trump and Malcolm Turnbull telephone conversation," 2017).

Other critical theories

Crimmigration is another school of literature that problematises the nature of asylum seekers. Proponents of this theory argue that criminological thought in asylum issues fosters a culture of control which emphasises the consequences of crime over its causes and shifts attention from the crime to the criminal. Government rhetoric thus portrays asylum seekers as criminals who threaten both individual safety and social order (M. Welch & Schuster, 2005). This *criminology of the other* assumes that asylum seekers are inherently different from the rest of the population and reinforces that belief through racist and classist stereotypes.

In the Australian case, van Berlo (2015) applies Critical Discourse Analysis to government rhetoric surrounding Operation Sovereign Borders and finds that the government

distinguished insiders from outsiders based on a conceptualisation of refugees as "criminal, dangerous and deviant" (Banks, 2008, p. 43). Hodge (2015) analyses the Australian government's narratives from a perspective influenced by Michel Foucault and Judith Butler and concludes that the subjectivity of refugees is constructed in a way that criminalizes their bodies. Markham and Cover (2018) also analyse narratives to study how political discourse classifies the lives of refugees as deserving of either rights or exclusion. These critical theories have made useful observations regarding asylum issues, but in general, they are highly normative and do not seek to explain government decisions but to question them.

Explanations based on the circumstances of arrival

Other researchers have advanced the idea that asylum policies depend not on the nature of refugees or asylum seekers per se, but on the circumstances in which they reach the state's territory. This idea has not been extensively explored in the rest of the world but offers convincing explanations for the Australian case (Scott Lopez, 2003), where it is usually associated with a *culture of control*². According to Cronin (1993), the public requires the government to exercise effective control over migratory flows. The government offers control solutions, and the opposition seeks to point out the flaws in such schemes. Refugees do not pose a threat because of their nature, but because their unauthorised arrival presents a challenge to the conduct of an orderly migration system (Crock, 1998; Schech, 2012). Theories and concepts associated with or based upon Cronin's culture of control have been widely used in the literature to explain the Australian case.

² It is worth noting that Cronin's *culture of control* is not related to a similarly-named concept in crimmigration theory. The culture of control caused by crimminological thought shifts focus *away* from the crime and towards the nature of the criminal, whereas under Cronin's culture of control, asylum seekers' actions are deemed more important than their identities.

Through anonymous interviews with former senior ministers, David Palmer (2008) finds that the culture of control is connected in decision-makers' minds with the values of nation-building and good governance. His study is especially useful to trace values and beliefs in speeches in Parliament. Similarly, McKenzie and Hasmath (2013) analyse statements in Parliament and find that the *People Swap* asylum policy in 2012 was heavily influenced by the culture of control and the electoral tactic of wedge politics (see Wilson & Turnbull, 2001). McKenzie and Hasmath's research does not consider policies enacted before 2011 or after June 2012 and therefore fails to capture Labor's decision to reinstate offshore detention. Nevertheless, it provides an excellent starting point to study the restrictive turn in UMA policies between 2012 and 2013. Similarly, Peter Chambers (2015) analyses Australian border security policies after 2013 and finds that geopolitical notions of security, jurisdiction and sovereignty in the government's Maritime Security Guide are compatible with the culture of control.

Mary Crock, Daniel Ghezelbash and other legal scholars have provided detailed legal descriptions of the shifts that my research question addresses and found that the restrictive policies adopted since 2012 show a convergence towards Asian standards on refugees (Crock, 2014; Crock & Ghezelbash, 2010; Crock, Mahony, & Fozdar, 2017; Ghezelbash, Moreno-Lax, Klein, & Opeskin, 2018). Crock's studies provide important insights into tensions between domestic political decisions and international law, but she does not attempt to explain any government's decisions. Reports prepared for the Parliamentary Library's Research Branch by Janet Phillips, Harriet Spinks and Ellibritt Karlsen (Karlsen & Phillips, 2014; Phillips & Spinks, 2013) were also useful for this thesis as they give a comprehensive description of the policies I seek to explain.

Chapter 3.

A Threat to Commonwealth Authority: a Conceptual Framework

"They can take my passport and my lover and my country and my name. But they cannot take my grief and use it to make their records neat. I will not give them that."

— Kathryn Heyman (2013), Lucky

Political scientists have developed a range of theories that aim to explain change in public policy, including the *policy streams*, *punctuated equilibrium* and *policy advocacy coalition* frameworks (Peter, 2003). Out of these, punctuated equilibrium theory is perhaps the most promising in its potential relevance to Australia's migration and asylum policies, but it is inadequate to explain the 2007-2013 period, which was characterised by rapid change in multiple directions. Indeed, Juliet Pietsch has described my case as "a period of disequilibrium with no real stasis" (2013, p. 152). Pietsch also suggests that the salience of asylum seeker issues may be explained by public opinion and the framing of *boat people* on the one hand, and the role of human rights organisations on the other (for a similar argument on these tensions, see also Boswell, 2007). I accept her intuition and seek to extend it.

The components of Australia's migration policy find themselves in opposition to each other and experienced radical change in a relatively brief period. Such a complex and contradictory case can only be explained by a combination of theories that account for pressure in either direction, as well as the circumstances under which change becomes possible or likely. There is no reason to assume governments react in a deterministic, billiard-ball fashion to external stimuli. As Stein (2006) points out, a specification of conditions and circumstances cannot explain individual responses. A convincing explanation must consider the interplay between external constraints and decision-makers' own processes, biases and belief systems.

In this chapter, I develop a conceptual framework that blends several theories in order to explain this case. First, I explain how Welch's (2005) theory of change in foreign policy contributes to an explanation of policy shifts. Second, I explain why the government, afflicted by a culture of control, prefers highly restrictive measures. Third, I explain how Boswell's (2011) *migration narratives* framework will assist me in bridging the gap between speeches in Parliament and policy outcomes. Finally, I discuss how insights gleaned from securitisation-based research may complement my study.

Accepting risk: change in foreign policy

Whilst immigration and asylum policy have sometimes been addressed as a purely domestic issue, some analysts have recognised its *intermestic* character (Rosenblum, 2003) and incorporated the external dimension of domestic decisions into foreign policy analysis (Boswell, 2003; Gebhard, 2017). Because Australia's asylum policies comprise mandatory detention in offshore camps, the international aspect of its migration policy is undeniable (Chambers, 2015; Crock, 2014; Schultz, 2014). Therefore, I rely on theories that explain change in foreign policy to account for the circumstances that enable and facilitate change in UMA policy. Whilst change in foreign policy may result from changes in governing coalitions (Lasagna, 1995) or changes in the sources of leaders' support (Mattes, Leeds, & Matsumura, 2016), policies may also be modified for different reasons. David Welch's (2005) and David Skidmore's (1994) theories introduce concepts and mechanisms relevant to this study.

Welch's approach, based on a combination of organisation theory, cognitive and motivational psychology, and prospect theory, contends that decision-makers are risk-accepting when facing losses and risk-averse when facing gains. Consequently, they are more willing to accept the risks and costs involved in foreign policy change in order to avoid losses than to gain an advantage. States may then carry out actions that entail a

policy shift to the extent necessary to minimise potential losses. In order to evaluate the current situation and their choices, states develop an operative reference point, which outlines their idea of an acceptable outcome, and they then assess how each choice will leave the state with respect to the reference point. Welch assumes that states are unitary actors that make a single decision; however, his decision to anthropomorphise groups does not eliminate the need to study "the struggles and deliberations that go on within the minds of individual decision-makers attempting to decide what options they favor themselves" (pp. 48-49).

Welch argues foreign policy change is especially likely when policy-makers face the repeated or catastrophic failure of previous policies, or when they are convinced that failure is imminent. Change in foreign policy may occur when leaders decide that the previous policy was based on erroneous assumptions, or that the instruments were inadequate, or when they assess that external changes have rendered current policies unresponsive to the environment or incompatible with state interests. However, if there is no evidence or expectation of a total failure of current policies, change is less likely. Whilst foreign policy adjustment may be more common, states tend to avoid major changes until policies fail catastrophically to avoid the cost of changing policies.

Change, however, is not equally likely for all states. According to Skidmore (1994), great powers often respond to changes in their environment by adopting measures to reshape that environment and make it compatible with their existing policies, which have become "stuck" (p. 47) due to the high political, intellectual and organisational costs of reform. Great powers mobilise their resources to modify their environment in a way that allows them to resist foreign policy change. Middle powers, meanwhile, also attempt to change their environment, but they are more likely to fail because they lack the tools to achieve it. Facing more substantial constraints, middle powers with a strong government not

beholden to pressure groups find it relatively easier to adapt and are more responsive to changes in their environment.

Based on these theories, I hypothesise that facing the prospect of failure in asylum policy facilitates policy change. Perceptions of catastrophic failure make policy change feasible, necessary and more likely. I expect that Australia will first try to shape the environment, but given its status as a middle power, attempts to shape the environment through multilateral or bilateral regional solutions are likely to fail, increasing pressure on the government to change policies.

I must make two further points on this hypothesis. First, I acknowledge the challenge of operationalising perceptions of catastrophic failure. However, this task becomes less problematic when applying Boswell's (2011; Boswell et al., 2011) migration narratives theory, which I explain below, as it provides a framework to assess policy-makers' reference points, their perceptions of the nature of the problem and possible state action to address it. Furthermore, the *culture of control* theory provides the standards by which politicians measure policy success and failure. Secondly, I reject a deterministic interpretation that unauthorised maritime arrivals must inevitably result in restrictive measures. Whilst boat arrivals are likely a necessary condition for the introduction of restrictive policies, they are not a sufficient condition. UMAs are not a problem per se, but due to the *culture of control* mechanism, they are seen as a threat to governance and values, which in turn demands a decisive response. The change hypothesis merely specifies the conditions under which the changes involved in the adoption of such restrictive policies become more likely.

Geography and expectations: a culture of control

Theories that see the circumstances of asylum seekers' arrival as problematic rather than the nature of asylum seekers themselves are usually based on some variation of the culture of control argument, which was first articulated in the academic literature by Kathryn Cronin (1993) in a landmark assessment of the legal implications of Australian migration policy. In her chapter, Cronin argues that Australia "is truly the lucky country" (p. 85) in terms of immigration control. Because Australia shares no land borders with other nations, because its major population centres are isolated from the rest of the world, and because it is not usually a transit country in international flight routes, it is in a unique position to control migrant flows. As a result, almost every person who entered Australia did so with permission, although Australia cannot avoid the issue of migrants or travellers who overstay their visas.

The essence of the principle of control, according to Cronin, is that the Commonwealth's⁴ priority in immigration issues is to defend its natural advantage in its capacity to monitor and enforce border regulations. As Australian policies are premised on the assumption that borders will be controlled, the Commonwealth desperately seeks to maintain its right to choose which foreigners can enter, and to determine under what conditions and procedures they may do so. The theory also predicts that the government will offer control solutions and the opposition will point at flaws in the government's control because they perceive that control is a concern for voters (McKenzie & Hasmath, 2013).

Any situation that does not conform to the rules that the government has set is seen as a threat to the sovereignty and integrity of the Commonwealth, regardless of the identity or characteristics of the migrants. The Commonwealth is uncomfortable with the arrival of boat people no matter how desirable such individuals would have been if they had arrived

[&]quot;The Lucky Country" was an expression coined by Donald Horne (2009) in the 1960s, originally intended as highly critical of Australian society. Horne argued Australia was *lucky* to achieve prosperity despite its citizens' conservatism and its leaders' incompetence. The expression has since been widely misinterpreted in the opposite sense and is now generally used in praise of Australia (Mackay, 2009). This commendatory usage was widespread in the 1990s and was probably the meaning intended by Cronin.

⁴ Australia is formally known as the "Commonwealth of Australia". To avoid confusion and slippage, the state, which represents a set of institutions, must be distinguished from the government, which temporarily holds power in a state (Hill, 2016). I therefore refer to the Australian federal state as "the Commonwealth" and to each federal government as "the government".

through established procedures (Palmer, 2008) or how few individuals arrive (McKenzie & Hasmath, 2013). Evidence has shown that, in line with expectations based on this theory, immigration ministers and other relevant officials believe that their migration and asylum policies cannot be implemented successfully if the Commonwealth is unable to control what happens at and within its borders. Effective border control is thus seen as a prerequisite for good governance and responsible nation-building (Palmer, 2008).

Literature on the culture of control forms the backbone of this thesis. However, the theory's over-reliance on cultural factors may diminish its explanatory power. Therefore, it may be useful to restate Cronin's ideas in structural terms in order to facilitate operationalisation. As Boswell (2007) has indicated, instances of irregular entry, illegal stay and the employment of illegal migrants are difficult to measure. Because the extent and the effects of migration are particularly hard to observe, they are open to rival claims which can hardly be verified. This "high degree of epistemic uncertainty" (p. 594) makes migration control issues highly susceptible to different framing attempts. I argue that the Australian geography makes the irregular entry part of this problem measurable and constrains how the issue can be framed, which enables and nudges (but does not force) leaders to enact certain restrictive policies. The specific framing used must resonate with the local culture in order to be effective, but a different culture may perhaps reach a similar outcome through different tropes and themes. Stripped of its cultural background, a control hypothesis may potentially apply to any country that for reasons of geography is capable of exerting highly effective surveillance and control over the influx of irregular migrants.

Most states find it impossible to police land borders effectively. However, in Australia's case, boat arrivals are relatively easy to monitor using the same tools the state deploys to detect and track vessels for traffic control and defence purposes. Whilst controlling

unauthorised maritime arrivals nevertheless requires the Commonwealth to spend a significant amount of resources, the attempt is not futile. The Commonwealth's capacity to measure and intercept suspected illegal entry vessels (SIEVs) then raises certain expectations among both policymakers and the public.

First, ministers and senior public servants, who share the values of nation-building and good governance as their priorities in designing migration policy (Palmer, 2008), believe that controlling the influx of irregular migrants is necessary to achieve those goals. Irregular arrivals are seen as a distraction that may force resources to be redirected away from other areas, including from expenditure on other migrants and from asylum seekers who sign up for the Humanitarian Program. Because the Commonwealth has the capacity to impose limits on this problem and attempt to control it, policy-makers believe enforcement action is imperative. As one anonymous former immigration minister explained in an interview, "you can only conduct good immigration policy and good refugee policy if you are able to manage your borders" (quoted in Palmer, 2008, p. 311). Second, the public expect the government to keep the border management issue under control because they believe that stopping the boats is feasible and an acceptable solution to the threat. This demand for tougher control stems from voters' perceptions of asylum seekers' unwillingness to follow established procedures, which is incompatible with Australian ideals of fairness (Mckay et al., 2012). Crucially, their leaders' political rhetoric strengthens perceptions of asylum seekers as cheaters or queue jumpers who try to exploit Australia's fair and just system (McAdam & Chong, 2014; McKenzie & Hasmath, 2013).

Whilst geography makes migration flows measurable, it should be noted this information is not symmetrically available to all actors. As the Commonwealth relies on military and law enforcement instruments to measure and control SIEVs, the government is privy to

information that is unavailable to members of the opposition. However, the opposition also plays a role in policy-making (Kabala, 1993). Some of this information is eventually made public through journalism and other mechanisms, but timely and comprehensive reports are seldom publicly available. Because the opposition is in a state of ignorance concerning the facts⁵ but is also aware that it may well trade places with the government at the next election, they will seek to *wedge* the government (McKenzie & Hasmath, 2013; Wilson & Turnbull, 2001) and point out flaws in the government's control solutions. Opposition pressure can then be expected to dragoon the government into enacting more restrictive control measures.

It is hardly revolutionary to predict an opposition party will criticise the government, as that is its institutionally recognised role. But an opposition may choose to engage in criticism of the government in a number of ways. For example, they could ignore the issue, as they do with other government decisions that lack asylum policy's salience and may trigger little more than token resistance from the opposition. They could support the government, even if they disagree on policy details, in order to show bipartisan consensus and capacity for responsible government, as usually happens in defence and most foreign policy issues. They could question the philosophical underpinning or the political foundations of the government's decisions based on ideology or the perceived interests of their base, which is a common trope in fiscal policy debates. I expect that whilst any of these possibilities may indeed occur, none will represent the main pattern of interaction between government and opposition. Instead, the culture of control framework predicts high salience and a pattern of interaction which is not unique but is nevertheless highly specific: the government will tout their control of the border, even as they warn about the

⁵ Under certain circumstances, the Leader of the Opposition and relevant shadow ministers may be briefed on confidential information. However, this has generally not occurred on the matter of asylum seekers during this period, except for an expert briefing for the opposition under Julia Gillard. Even if it had, if the opposition were unable to disclose privileged information, my proposed mechanism would still hold.

enduring threat posed by UMAs, and the opposition will seek flaws in government control, forcing the government to fortify its position.

Based on all these considerations, I hypothesise that a culture of control creates incentives for governments to enact restrictive control policies through a) policymakers' expectations that failure to control entails a failure of governance and legitimacy, and b) interactions with the opposition that wedge and dragoon the government into pursuing more restrictive policies.

Why politicians speak: migration narratives of steering

Based on Niklas Luhmann's (1997) social systems theory, the *migration narratives* framework (Boswell, 2011) assumes that the political system is incapable of directing the behaviour of members of other systems because each system is self-referential and operates according to its own codes and logic. However, systems interact through a structural coupling mechanism. The political system processes information from surrounding systems, models their behaviour and then issues regulations, which must then be transposed by the receiving systems into their own codes and language. Because the dynamics of migration are extremely complex and intersect a number of systems, Boswell contends that the political system develops a highly simplified model of the migration issues it aims to regulate. Politicians are therefore under pressure to develop simple migration narratives that allow them to gain an understanding of the issues, make relevant decisions and justify their logic to critics, groups targeted by the policies, officials tasked with implementation and the public at large.

These narratives set out policy-makers' beliefs about problems in migration issues and the possibility of state intervention. Specifically, narratives include sets of claims on three different aspects (Boswell et al., 2011):

- statements of fact regarding the nature and scale of migration problems, specifying
 the target population at which policies should be directed. As examples, Boswell et
 al. suggest the problem of migration may be defined as the exploitation of
 powerless victims by traffickers, or the exploitation of legal loopholes by economic
 migrants.
- 2. claims about *the causes of the problem*, as well as the possibilities of state intervention to address those causes and control or stop the problem. Causal stories may attribute blame to specific actors or factors.
- 3. claims and expectations about how policy decisions have affected the problem or are likely to do so in the future. Politicians are expected to call for action to address the problem based on their assumptions about how policy intervention will influence its targets.

According to Boswell et al., for each actor, the attractiveness of any given migration narrative is determined by a combination of factors, including:

- whether the narrative matches the actor's interests. Policymakers will generally be
 attracted to narratives that are compatible with their ideology and general
 worldview. Interests are acknowledged to play a key role in knowledge selection
 and utilisation, but narratives may also shape interests.
- its *cognitive features*, such as coherence and consistency. Actors are unlikely to be attracted to narratives that do not display a reasonable level of internal consistency and cannot be supported by any available facts, as they would later struggle to convince the public or other decision-makers.
- its *persuasiveness*, which is determined by its plausibility and its openness to multiple interpretations. A migration narrative which contains a certain set of

causality claims would be more likely to succeed if it appeals to actors with varying policy beliefs.

The migration narratives framework does not assume that each actor's interests are fixed or determined only by material factors. Instead, interests and narratives are seen as mutually constitutive. Interests influence what pieces of information each actor selects and how this information is used, but that actor's decision to highlight certain aspects of reality over others will also shape their perceptions of their own interests. This framework provides a plausible mechanism to explain how politicians' rhetoric is connected to policy outcomes, and it will assist in operationalising and measuring policy-makers' perceptions of asylum issues.

Additionally, the theory also predicts politicians select and deploy expert opinion to use as a shield. Expert knowledge is used in a symbolic fashion because it is not valued for its content but as a way to signal the authority and legitimacy of policy decisions (Boswell, 2009). Boswell predicts that "expert knowledge will be used as a strategy of political mobilization where protagonists consider that issues can be (at least partially) settled on technocratic grounds" (p. 89) and a high-risk decision must be taken. Politicians will also deploy expert knowledge as a source of substantiation in social regulation contexts "where contention revolves around appropriate mechanisms of steering rather than distribution or norms" (p. 89). Based on Boswell's predictions, I expect Australian policymakers to rely on the substantiating power of expert knowledge to secure their legitimacy in complying with the dictates of the culture of control.

A note on critical security studies

As detailed in Chapter 2, a number of studies on both the Australian case and the rest of the world have relied on critical security approaches, particularly securitisation theory (Balzacq, 2005, 2011), to account for migration policies that aim to prevent or punish the

irregular entry of migrants who are deemed illegal. It would be reasonable, then, to question why I did not take an approach that supplements these precedents.

Whilst I recognise that securitisation can be a useful and powerful tool, I decided not to frame my hypotheses in terms of securitisation because I found the theory struggled to answer my research question. The Australian case in particular has been said to defy predictions made by securitisation theory because deliberation on the matter of asylum seekers led to a re-securitisation of the issue rather than its removal from the security agenda (McDonald, 2011). It is worth noting that choosing to securitise is just one among a range of decisions from which a government may pick. Therefore, as Boswell warns, "limiting the focus of research to processes of securitization may constrain observation of alternative trajectories in the framing of migration issues" (2007, p. 592). This does not, however, preclude researchers from incorporating advances in the field of critical security into their studies, even if the theoretical underpinning is deemed unsuitable for a particular research question. Drawing attention to the institutional and political reasons behind migration policy-making does not negate the role of security and securitisation in justifying and mobilising actors to enact such policies. It is simply a different approach to a related but different question.

As Boswell herself points out, her distinction between the *system of politics* and the *administration*, two components of the wider *political system*, roughly corresponds to the distinction between political *discourse* and *practice* in securitisation theory. A link could therefore be devised to make this sociological approach compatible with Paul Roe's (2008) analysis of securitisation actors and stages that provide *moral* and *formal* support in assessing an issue as a security threat and then implementing extraordinary measures. Nevertheless, the Luhmannian foundations on which Boswell's approach is based may not be immediately compatible with securitisation approaches in their underlying

epistemological and theoretical assumptions. Whilst I believe a bridge can be built between these two approaches, to do so would represent a considerable undertaking which would exceed the scope of this study. Such an enterprise would quickly prove too ambitious for an undergraduate thesis, more so than the expected gains from added conceptual complexity would seem to justify.

Furthermore, securitisation theory can describe how a threat was constructed and specify under what circumstances such intersubjective construal may succeed, but it cannot necessarily explain why politicians made the decision (not) to engage in securitisation. It would need to be complemented by theories capable of making substantive rather than procedural predictions, such as my *culture of control* hypothesis. Framing my study in securitisation terms would increase complexity, but I do not believe it would allow me to formulate different or better hypotheses. Therefore, in the interests of parsimony and internal validity, I do not take a securitisation approach.

However, I acknowledge that it would be injudicious to dismiss critical literature entirely, as securitisation literature has identified a number of relevant actors and processes that cannot be ignored. Key to this study, I accept the general conclusion that the unauthorised arrival of asylum seekers has broadly been construed as a threat (Ghezelbash et al., 2018). If one were to consider the issue in securitisation terms, it may be argued that securitisation succeeded insofar as Parliament and the public all accepted the matter of boat people as a security issue, specifically a threat to the State and its policy-making capabilities, as well as a threat to the human security of refugees themselves⁶. This was a constant throughout the period. However, *active* securitisation (Roe, 2008) did not always occur: as I show in Chapter 4, politicians and the public did not consistently support restrictive measures to respond to this threat.

I do not believe that the government succeeded in convincingly linking unauthorised maritime arrivals to terrorism, similarly to what occurred in most of the European Union (Boswell, 2007). I find no evidence of such a linkage after 2008.

My variables and hypotheses are thus premised on a different conceptual framework which dispenses with the core of securitisation theory in favour of an approach focused on the causes and consequences of politicians' perceptions, but which is also imbued with the insights previously identified in relevant critical literature. I expect my proposed framework will be cogent, more parsimonious than possible alternatives I rejected and, crucially, better suited to offer a convincing explanation of the case in question.



Chapter 4.

The Australian Case: Research Design

"The separating ships were bound away / to the cities of refuge / built for the age of progress.

••

Argentina? Or Australia? / Less politics, in Australia..."

— Les Murray (2013), Immigrant Voyage

In this thesis, I have adopted a qualitative research paradigm. I perform an in-depth analysis of the phenomena I seek to explain in relation to their context. My research design was flexible and it was modified as needed during the data-gathering and analysis processes in order to gain a deeper understanding of the research problem (Maxwell, 2012).

The method used in this thesis is a *case study*, which Yin (2009) defines as "an empirical inquiry that investigates a recent phenomenon in depth and within its real-life context, especially when the boundaries between phenomenon and context are not clearly evident" (p. 18). Because my research question requires an explanation of Australian policies on unauthorised maritime arrivals (UMAs) between late 2007 and 2013, my study focuses on Australian policies in this period as a single case.

This use of the case study method is idiographic, as it aims to "describe, explain, interpret, and/or understand a single case as an end in itself rather than as a vehicle for developing broader theoretical generalizations" (Levy, 2008, p. 4). Specifically, under Levy's typology, I conduct a *theory-guided case study*, which consists in an idiographic study which, unlike total history, is structured by a conceptual framework and focuses only on certain aspects of reality as determined by theory. In this thesis, I eschew comparison with other states and focus entirely on explaining Australian policies. As Levy

argues, although critics have sometimes claimed that scientists should not be concerned with explaining individual cases, "this argument reflects an excessively narrow view of . . . social science" (p. 4) because "scientists' explicit and structured use of theory to explain discrete cases often provides better explanations and understandings of the key aspects of those cases" (p. 5).

Whilst I do not dismiss the importance of hypothesis-generating case studies and other design decisions that aim to formulate generalisable propositions, there are several reasons that justify my decision to investigate Australia's policies as a single-case idiographic case study. First, Australia's case is anomalous and unexpected. Australians are neither racist nor xenophobic, and indeed multiculturalism and openness to migration are tenets of Australian society (Jupp, 2007; Markus, 2018; Markus et al., 2009; Moran, 2011). Nevertheless, Australia is the only state to rely on large-scale offshore detention of irregular migrants, apart from a limited pilot trial in Libya by Italy and the temporary detention of migrants in Guantanamo Bay by the United States in the 1990s (R. Brooks, 2017; McAdam & Chong, 2014). Therefore, Australia's unusually restrictive asylum policies seem inconsistent with the country's wider migration and population policies and values.

Second, it is also curious that Australian policies on mandatory offshore detention have not remained stable but have experienced radical change over a relatively short period of time. Indeed, the same leaders who denounced these policies as immoral later decided to enact more restrictive versions (Karlsen & Phillips, 2014; McKenzie & Hasmath, 2013; Phillips & Spinks, 2013). These changes have not been adequately explained in previous studies.

Third, as explained in Chapter 3, several wide-scope, generalisable theories have failed to account for the Australian case, which has contradicted predictions by securitisation

theories (McDonald, 2011) and been assessed as a period of disequilibrium that cannot be explained by punctuated equilibrium theory (Pietsch, 2013).

Fourth, there are ethical reasons to seek to understand how these restrictive policies were decided. As I describe in the next section of this chapter, Australia's offshore detention camps are characterised by extremely poor living conditions, which have often been criticised by human rights advocates both foreign and domestic. Furthermore, although offshore detention policies are still rare, policymakers in several other states are considering adopting policies similar to Australia's. Influential European far-right politicians (Loewenstein, 2018) and US president Donald Trump ("Full transcript: Donald Trump and Malcolm Turnbull telephone conversation," 2017) have expressed interest in Australia's policies. In June 2019, President Trump tweeted that "Much can be learned!" (Trump, 2019) from Australia's approach.

In the next section, I turn to a brief description of the Australian case in order to describe the policy outcomes I seek to explain.

A brief history of Australian asylum

Australia has faced the challenge of irregular migration since the early 1970s, when the Vietnam War pushed thousands of people to flee from the horrors of the conflict and its aftermath. However, Australian asylum policies were initially inconsistent. Large refugee intakes, for instance following the Tiananmen Square massacre in China, alternated with periods of closed borders and tighter control (Jupp, 2007; Phillips & Spinks, 2013). In 1992, Paul Keating's government established mandatory detention for irregular migrants in prisons located within Australian territory. Since then, restrictive asylum policies have essentially been expanded, with few exceptions (Phillips, 2014; Pietsch, 2013).

A key turning point in the asylum policy debate was the Tampa incident in August 2001 (Phillips, 2014; Phillips & Spinks, 2013). In response to an Australian request, a

Norwegian freighter, the MV Tampa, rescued irregular migrants from a boat sinking in the Pacific. Unable to care for over 400 migrants' needs, Captain Arne Rinnan initially set course for Indonesia, but the migrants demanded to be taken to Christmas Island, an Australian territory located over 1500 km from the continent (J. Burke, Brace, & Jordan, 2001). Captain Rinnan requested permission to enter Australian territorial waters and unload the migrants, but the Australian government denied his request. When Captain Rinnan eventually decided to enter Australian territory without permission, the Norwegian vessel was intercepted and boarded by the Special Air Service Regiment (SASR), a special forces unit in the Australian Army. The SASR prevented the Tampa from docking at Christmas Island and transferred all 433 migrants to HMAS Manoora, a landing platform amphibious ship operated by the Royal Australian Navy (RAN) (Phillips and Spinks, 2013). In response to this incident, the government led by Prime Minister John Howard (LP⁷, 1996-2007) launched an asylum policy known as the Pacific Solution.

The Pacific Solution essentially consisted of three elements. First, Christmas Island and other Australian territories far from the mainland were formally excised from the migration zone, so that asylum seekers arriving in these territories could not legally apply for visas under the 1951 Refugee Convention (Karlsen & Phillips, 2014). Second, the Howard government ordered the RAN to intercept and capture any suspected illegal entry vessels (SIEVs) before they reached the continent under *Operation Relex* (Maley, 2003; Senate Select Committee on a Certain Maritime Incident, 2002). Third, Australia opened permanent *regional processing centres* for asylum seekers outside its territory, specifically

The Liberal Party of Australia (LP) is the main party in a centre-right coalition, along with the mostly rural National Party (the Nats) and two other parties in states and territories where the LP and the Nats have merged: the Liberal National Party (LNP) in Queensland and the Country Liberal Party (CLP) in the Northern Territory. This alliance, which has always needed to come together to form government since the 1940s, is commonly known as *the Coalition* and represents one of the two large parties in Australia's two-party system (Elder & Fowler, 2018; Parliament of Australia, n.d.). Despite its name, the modern Liberal Party is largely conservative. The Coalition's main opponent is Australia's oldest political party, the centre-left Australian Labor Party (ALP). The ALP has often been able to govern in its own right without forming coalitions, as in 2007-2010. However, between 2010-2013, the ALP formed a minority government supported by several independent and Australian Greens (AG) MPs.

in Manus Island, an island in Papua New Guinea (PNG), and in Nauru, an island nation in the Pacific (Phillips, 2014; Phillips & Spinks, 2013). Most people on intercepted SIEVs, including the Tampa asylum seekers, were immediately taken to these centres.

These policies remained stable during the Howard years, although Operation Relex was later folded into general-purpose Operation Resolute. However, between December 2007 and early 2008, Kevin Rudd's government (ALP, 2007-2010) put an end to the Pacific Solution by closing the detention camps in PNG and Nauru. The Rudd government decided that asylum seekers would instead be detained within Australia and only as a last resort, when migration officials considered that they posed a genuine risk to public safety (Phillips & Spinks, 2013).

In the next few years, the number of UMAs increased significantly due to changing circumstances in the Middle East (Phillips, 2017). Table 1 summarises the number and outcomes of protection visa requests between 2008 and 2013. Most UMAs in this period were citizens of Afghanistan, Iran, Pakistan, Sri Lanka and Iraq (Department of Immigration and Border Protection, 2013). Migrants from these countries also had generally high grant rates and were well represented in Australia's voluntary Humanitarian Program intake (Department of Home Affairs, 2017).

TABLE 1. UMA Primary Protection visa grants and refusals, 2008-2013 (Reprinted from Department of Immigration and Border Protection, 2013)

	2008-09		2009-10		2010-11		2011-12		2012-13	
	Grant	Refusal								
Afghanistan	176	0	1440	402	863	1422	952	225	1850	505
Iran	4	0	58	49	277	720	853	579	545	237
Pakistan	0	0	6	11	9	32	73	46	377	118
Stateless	5	0	173	79	373	503	298	122	297	41
Sri Lanka	5	10	315	95	233	265	192	84	161	680
Iraq	15	0	135	85	183	282	201	69	155	71
Other	4	0	7	18	56	35	139	80	90	18
Total	209	10	2134	739	1994	3259	2708	1205	3475	1670

Following a leadership spill⁸, Julia Gillard (ALP, 2010 - June 2013) formed a new government in July 2010 and initially continued Rudd's policies. In May 2011, however, the government proposed the *People Swap* policy (also called the *Malaysia Solution*), under which Australia would have sent 800 undocumented asylum seekers to Malaysia, agreeing in return to resettle 4000 UN-registered refugees from Malaysia in Australia. This policy was declared illegal by the High Court and rejected by Parliament in late 2011 (McKenzie & Hasmath, 2013).

After the failure of the *People Swap* policy, Gillard formed an independent panel of experts, led by former defence chief Angus Houston, which made a series of short-term and long-term recommendations. The Gillard government followed the Houston panel's short-term recommendations and reopened the Nauru and PNG detention camps in 2012 (Karlsen & Phillips, 2014). The government also enacted a new law that excluded the entirety of the Australian territory from the Australian migration zone (Phillips, 2014). In June 2013, Kevin Rudd resumed as prime minister, replacing Gillard, and further tightened asylum policies, announcing that no applicants arriving by boat would receive asylum in Australia. In September 2013, the Coalition won the election and the new government of Tony Abbott (LP, September 2013 - 2015) immediately launched Operation Sovereign Borders (OSB), a military operation similar to Howard's Operation Relex. Thus, Gillard, Rudd and Abbott restored all the components of the Pacific Solution that Rudd had dismantled almost six years earlier, completing the policy turns that constitute the case in question.

According to Mary Crock and Daniel Ghezelbash (2010), Australia's restrictive UMA policies have created two critical problems. First, they have stripped refugees of the

⁸ In Australia, a leadership spill is an internal party procedure in which MPs and senators elect a new party leader. When the leadership is spilled for the party currently in government and a new party leader is chosen, the winning candidate is appointed Prime Minister of Australia. This procedure was used by Julia Gillard to forcefully replace Kevin Rudd as PM in 2010, and it was used again by Rudd in 2013 to take Gillard's position back.

protections to which they are entitled by law. As the status determination process affords ministers significant discretion and obstructs judicial review (see also Cronin, 1993), Australia provides a degraded protective regime for asylum seekers. Whilst attempting to discourage asylum seekers from embarking does not necessarily contravene international law, most legal literature has deemed Australia's actions a clear violation of the spirit of the law (McAdam & Chong, 2014). Secondly, an indefinite offshore detention scheme does not provide a durable long-term solution to the challenge posed by regional asylum flows. Indeed, the recurrence of this issue over the last two decades has shown the deterrence strategy to be an ineffective way of achieving its stated goals — to protect Australia's national security whilst treating genuine refugees humanely and avoiding deaths at sea (Maley, 2003).

Taken together, these two issues have resulted in squalid conditions for migrants held in offshore detention and little to no prospect of improvement. Some investigative journalism reports (Farrell, Evershed, & Davidson, 2016), essays by historians, journalists and other community leaders (G. Brooks, 2013; Keneally, 2013; Perlman, 2013) and a few academic studies (Essex, 2016; McAdam, 2013; McAdam & Chong, 2014) have spotlit the violent and insalubrious conditions faced by people held in detention, as well as a lack of access to medical attention and a number of suicides, including by children as young as 10 years old. Some children held in detention in Nauru have been known to suffer from *resignation syndrome*, which causes them to stop responding to any external stimuli, including pain ("What is resignation syndrome?," 2018). People held in detention have limited opportunities to seek review or redress through the courts, and they have also lost the right to receive legal aid (McAdam & Chong, 2014), leading legal experts to claim that for both refugees and scholars, navigating Australian asylum law "can feel like a slippery fish - extremely difficult to grasp hold of" (Crock et al., 2017, p. 2).

Accordingly, Australian governments have faced intense pressure following the release of several scathing foreign and domestic reports. In addition to criticism from Australian medical ("Almost 6,000 doctors sign letter to PM demanding children be taken off Nauru," 2018) and human rights organisations (Amnesty International Australia, 2018; Australian Human Rights Commission, 2017; Karlsen & Phillips, 2014), United Nations agencies including the Special Rapporteur on Torture have denounced the "fatal consequences" of these policies (Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, 2019).

The following table summarises the evolution of different aspects of Australian policies towards UMAs since Howard until the early stages of the Abbot government, which constitute this study's dependent variable.

TABLE 2: Australian UMA policies, 2001-2013 (Chambers, 2015; Chan, 2015; Crock, 2014; Crock & Ghezelbash, 2010; Crock et al., 2017; Fozdar & Banki, 2016; Karlsen, 2012; Karlsen & Phillips, 2014; Keneally, 2013; Maley, 2016, 2003; McAdam, 2013; McAdam & Chong, 2014; McKenzie & Hasmath, 2013; Phillips, 2014, 2017; Phillips & Spinks, 2013)

	HOWARD	RUDD I	GILLARD	RUDD II	ABBOTT
	1996-2007	2007-2010	2010-2013	2013	2013-2015
	Liberal Party	Labor Party	Labor Party	Labor Party	Liberal Party
Offshore detention camps	YES Detention camps established in 2001.	Temporary detention in Christmas Island. Offshore detention camps closed.	Initially: NO Temporary detention in Christmas Island. In 2012: YES Detention camps gradually reopened. Some	YES All UMAs sent to offshore detention.	YES Migration Amendment Bill 2013.

			UMAs transferred. Migration Amendment (Unauthorised Maritime Arrivals and Other Measures) Bill 2012. Migration Legislation Amendment (Regional Processing and Other Measures) Bill 2012		
Indefinite mandatory detention	YES	Detention only for people deemed to pose a threat	2011: NO Migration Amendment (Complementary Protection) Bill 2011. 2012: CONTRADICTORY YES: Detention camps reopened. "No advantage" principle introduced. NO: Large numbers of refugees released on bridging visas.	YES All arrivals after July 19 to be detained and processed offshore.	YES

Military operation assigned specifically to intercept boats	Operation Relex (2001- 2006), later folded into general- purpose Operation Resolute.	However, Operation Resolute continues	However, Operation Resolute continues	However, Operation Resolute continues	Operation Sovereign Borders established as a military- led task force with a unified command structure. Customs and Border Protection naval fleet significantly expanded. Army conducts coastline patrols.
Legal measures on visas adopted to exclude asylum seekers from mainland	Some islands excluded from "migration zone" under Refugee Convention. TPVs created. Migration Amendment (Excision from Migration Zone) Act 2001	TPVs abolished. No new measures. Labor party opposed an expansion of existing measures.	Entire territory of Australia excluded from "migration zone". "No advantage" principle introduced. No TPVs, but bridging visas used widely.	No UMAs will ever be granted visas after July 19. Genuine refugees are to be resettled elsewhere.	TPVs re- introduced. No permanent visas granted; some visas revoked; some migrants who had visas deported.
Boat turnarounds	Policy allows it, but the option is rarely exercised	NO Policy rejected by Rudd government.	Policy not adopted by Gillard following Houston report.	Policy rejected by Rudd government.	YES RAN ordered to intercept and turn back any SIEV.

	successfully due to practical complexity.				
Restrictive government rhetoric *	Howard says "we will decide who comes to this country and the circumstance s in which they come".	Rudd seeks "compassionat e policy".	Gillard announces community- based detention. Coalition's policies said to be "hollow and heartless" After 2012: YES Boat people are "queue jumpers"; Gillard blames people traffickers.	Rudd decides "any asylum seeker who arrives in Australia by boat will have no chance of being settled in Australia as refugees".	YES Border security to be preserved at all costs.

^{*} Whilst government rhetoric is not a policy outcome and therefore not part of the dependent variable, I include it in this table to summarise each government's positions for the benefit of readers who are not familiar with the case.

Data and techniques

Since this thesis seeks a detailed understanding of how and why UMA policies were adopted, changed or maintained, and places special emphasis on the interaction between actors, processes and constraints (Stein, 2006), I employ the *process tracing* analytical technique. According to Bennet (2010), the process tracing technique allows both descriptive and causal inference, and offers four types of tests (straw in the wind, hoop, smoking gun, and doubly decisive) to evaluate a hypothesis. Process tracing involves examining "diagnostic pieces of evidence" (Collier, 2011, p. 824) in a temporal sequence. In this study, I analyse speeches in Parliament to identify the variables that determined continuity and change in public policies. In interpreting data, I take an empathic approach

(Crotty, 1998; Palmer, 2008), seeking to understand how and why policymakers arrived at their standpoint and decisions even if their views differ from mine.

In line with predictions based on my hypotheses and previous studies that relied on a similar design (McKenzie & Hasmath, 2013; Schech, 2012), I find that documentary analysis of parliamentary speeches facilitates a specification of the preferences and perceptions of key actors for several reasons. First, some of the key decisions on policy changes required the introduction of new legislation, which must be debated and justified in Parliament (Karlsen & Phillips, 2014).

Secondly, because the Australian practice of *Question Time*, formally known as *Questions without notice*, offers regular opportunities for opposition lawmakers to demand explanations and criticise government policy, and for government ministers to justify all government decisions, including those that do not need Parliament's consent, as well as criticise the opposition through the use of Dorothy Dixers⁹. Question Time interactions are generally considered as especially important in Australian politics and are closely watched by the media (Elder & Fowler, 2018; "Senate Brief No. 12 - Questions," 2018). During the 2007-2013 period, immigration ministers included both MPs and senators. Furthermore, under the Australian system, when a question is put to a minister who is not a member of the House where the question is put, that minister is represented by another minister. Therefore, speeches in both Houses must be taken into account.

For these reasons, I included in my analysis second reading debates (see Elder & Fowler, 2018 for a description of the Australian legislative process) in each House, but also the mechanisms of Questions without Notice, Matters of Public Importance and Statements

⁹ It is common practice for ministers to provide government backbenchers with questions framed in a way that enables ministers to explain the government's position and announce new decisions. Furthermore, these questions sometimes end by asking if the minister is aware of any alternative policies, in order to allow the minister to criticise the opposition's proposed alternative, which is normally not permitted by the standing rules (Loginova, 2013). These questions are commonly known as *Dixers* after Dorothy Dix, an American advice columnist who published answers to questions purportedly from readers, but which she had written herself ("Senate Brief No. 12 - Questions," 2018).

on Indulgence. I also analysed documents referenced by MPs and senators and entered into the official record, as well as press releases and transcripts of press conferences and media interviews, especially for the Second Rudd Government, during which Parliament sat for only one day.

The sources for my data are the House of Representatives Hansard, the Senate Hansard, the Prime Ministers' Transcripts collection and the Australian Parliament's database of press releases and interview transcripts. All items are available through the Parlinfo database at http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au and categorised by topic and author, although I also relied search engines specifically for the Hansard on at https://www.aph.gov.au/hansard and PM transcripts at http://pmtranscripts.pmc.gov.au. To find relevant evidence, I searched these databases for relevant keywords, mainly "asylum," after applying the appropriate filters. Therefore, the resulting documents pass an external criticism test (Milligan, 1979), as they come from an authentic and reliable source.

A brief note on axiological assumptions

Given the highly charged nature of the matter under study, I must make a brief note on the ethical and political foundations underpinning this thesis. The conditions under which the people directly affected by these policies are held are deplorable and must be unequivocally denounced. However, I do not seek to assess any government's moral culpability, nor do I attempt to justify the soundness of their strategic planning.

Whilst numerous academics have decided it is either impossible or inadvisable to maintain a neutral point of view, normative approaches have often traded explanatory power for reproach. Justified or not, a narrow focus on criticism may preclude researchers from considering all relevant data and interpretations. Substituting a receptive, empathic approach with a belief that politicians are completely detached from

all precepts of morality would do a disservice not only to the scientific community but also to every individual who has been involved in or affected by these policies. And if it is the duty of the researcher to help bring these policies to an end, an adequate explanation would surely prove more effective than public condemnation from an ivory tower.



Chapter 5.

The High Ground: The First Rudd Government (2007-2010)

"I am happy to debate policy when the Liberal Party get one."

— Senator Chris Evans (2009b)

During the 2007 election campaign, the Australian Labor Party (ALP) made a commitment to ending most parts of the Pacific Solution. Led by Kevin Rudd (ALP, member for Griffith), the party promised to end Temporary Protection Visas (TPVs), which were designed to prevent asylum seekers from gaining access to Australian territory, and shut down the offshore detention camps in Nauru and Manus Island, among other relatively liberal reforms. Upon winning the election and taking office in December 2007, Prime Minister Rudd immediately set to work on his new migration and asylum policies and gave effect to many, though not all, his commitments (Phillips & Spinks, 2013). On February 8 2008, the last asylum seekers held offshore were resettled in Australia. Furthermore, in July 2008 Senator Chris Evans, the Minister for Immigration and Citizenship, announced the government intended to detain asylum seekers after processing them only as a last resort, abolishing indefinite detention, although temporary detention would still be necessary in order to conduct security checks. Whilst the government largely failed to end detention for lengthy periods in the short term (Crock, 2014), this change in detention policy began to ease restrictions and enabled more UMAs to be released starting in late 2010 (Phillips & Spinks, 2013).

I do not necessarily claim that my change hypothesis can explain this initial change. Whilst the situation could perhaps be framed as the incoming government's perception that the Howard-era policies were repeatedly failing on the human rights aspect, a convincing and more parsimonious explanation may be found in the fact that the governing coalition changed and brought a new ideology and different values with it (Hill,

2016; Lasagna, 1995; Mattes et al., 2016). However, after taking office, I contend that the culture of control mechanism started to push the government away from the moral high ground and towards more restrictive policies. In this chapter, I aim to explain why policy outcomes did not reflect such incentives during the early Rudd years.

Tough but humane: The Rudd government's narrative

Three key aspects of the government's narrative must be described in order to explain policy responses: the scope and nature of the problem, its causes, and the possibility of state action to address it. First, during the 2007-2010 period, government MPs and senators described the nature of the problem largely as the exploitation of poor migrants from war-torn nations by unscrupulous people smugglers. Senator Evans, the Minister for Immigration and Citizenship, consistently framed the issue of asylum seekers in terms of the impact of criminal people-smuggling networks, which he characterised as evil:

We are absolutely committed to stamping out people smuggling. We are working very hard to ensure that this evil trade is shut down, but we are dealing with a surge in people smuggling in the region. It is a surge that is impacting on all our neighbours as well. We are absolutely committed to maintaining strong border security measures and to doing everything we can to attack the people smugglers and disrupt their operations. (Evans, 2009a)

Secondly, the problem of unauthorised maritime arrivals (UMAs) was said to be a result of a worldwide increase in the severity of push factors (see Crock & Ghezelbash, 2010), i.e., conditions such as war, famine, natural disasters, genocide or oppression that impel migrants to seek asylum in order to survive. Senator Evans attributed the problem specifically to the deteriorating political situation in Afghanistan and Pakistan, as well as the aftermath of civil war in Sri Lanka:

we are experiencing a surge in people-smuggling activities as a result of the displacement of persons from countries in turmoil and war. Since the situation in Afghanistan deteriorated, we have seen tens of thousands of people fleeing Afghanistan, and we have seen many Afghanis who were residing in Pakistan fleeing Pakistan because of the deteriorating security circumstances there.

And, of course, we have seen the war in Sri Lanka lead to an increased movement of people there.

(Evans, 2009a)

Mr Rudd himself echoed this rhetoric. Responding to criticism from Leader of the Opposition Malcolm Turnbull (LP, member for Wentworth) through a Dixer, Prime Minister Rudd claimed that, contrary to Liberal accusations, slight increases in boat arrivals under the Rudd government were entirely caused by push factors:

Asylum claims in Australia by Afghans, Sri Lankans and Iraqis have basically followed the global trend around the world. When numbers have fallen around the world, they have fallen in Australia. When numbers have increased around the world, they have increased in Australia. (Rudd, 2009e)

A third aspect of the government's narrative that must be assessed is the expected effects of state action. As the Rudd government believed that push factors were mainly responsible for the number of arrivals, ministers downplayed the effect that Australia's unilateral deterrence measures might have. Indeed, responding to concerns that his asylum policy changes could be used by people smugglers to market their services, the Prime Minister argued that people smugglers' "vile" business would not be affected by government decisions:

I say to the honourable gentleman, the Leader of the Opposition, that I am sure that those engaged in the vile trade of people-smuggling would be conveying any sort of message to those who are the victims of their trade around the world in order to encourage their trade. Whether or not that information is accurate, that is the sort of dissimulation and disinformation in which people smugglers would engage. They do not represent an honourable profession. They represent a dishonourable profession which trades in lies, so it would not surprise me what people smugglers said to anyone at any time in any place in order to increase their trade. (Rudd, 2009c)

In approaching asylum policy, Prime Minister Rudd repeatedly claimed his government would be "unapologetically tough but humane" (Rudd, 2009d), emphasising the importance of international law and human rights in asylum policy. Stephen Smith (ALP,

member for Perth), the Minister for Foreign Affairs, explained that Australia was required by law and morality to conduct search and rescue (SAR) operations and save migrants at sea even if it meant accepting them as refugees:

The obligation and the requirement on the part of the Australian government, its officials and its agencies, and the obligation on Australia, is to discharge our humanitarian and our search and rescue operations on the high seas. That is in the interests of Australia and in the interests of Australian citizens and that was done. . . . But whether there were to be immigration, refugee or asylum seeker consequences or not, Australia had a moral, a humanitarian and a national interest obligation to discharge our duties to rescue people in distress at sea, and that is what we did. (Smith, 2009a)

Senator Evans characterised the policy outcomes of the Howard government's asylum policies as "indefensible—to say it is morally indefensible is probably very strong, but I think it is indefensible" (Evans, 2008b). In May 2008, Senator Evans further announced that temporary protection visas (TPVs) would be abandoned along with indefinite offshore detention because they were inhumane and ineffective:

What I announced this week was that we were abolishing the temporary protection visa regime. We are very proud of that, because it was an inhumane treatment of people found to be refugees by international legal principle. The previous government maintained a Pacific strategy—a means by which people were detained in foreign countries in camps designed to send the message that people could not enter this country unlawfully. It was a cruel and ineffective policy. (Evans, 2008a)

However, in line with expectations based on the culture of control hypothesis, the government also deemed strong border control essential. Senator Carol Brown (ALP, senator for Tasmania) explained that

the government firmly believes that the control and management of our borders is integral to the nation's security . . . all of these measures are the actions of a government that is strongly

committed to protecting our borders and reducing¹⁰ the number of people arriving illegally in our country. (C. Brown, 2009)

Senator Evans dismissed the idea that a government should be judged on the number of boat arrivals, as that number is determined by push factors and is therefore beyond Australia's influence. Instead, he clearly linked the government's legitimacy to how effectively it could respond to boat arrivals and process irregular migrants to ensure compliance with the law:

Our policy commitments have been honoured. What we are seeking to do is ensure there is strong border security. . . . The allegation is that if boats arrive you are weak on border security, even though you intervene. On that basis the Howard government was weak on border security, because 12,000 people arrived in three years, and Malcolm Fraser was weak on border security, because a couple of thousand arrived in two years. It is a nonsense. (Evans, 2009e)

Consequently, the government was keen to show "the legal arrangements in place are exactly those that applied under the previous Howard government" (Evans, 2009c), even as it stressed that it had brought the Pacific Solution to an end and Australia would no longer have "children behind razor wire" (Rudd, 2009e). Notwithstanding its commitment to humane treatment, the government aimed to prove that it was also capable of delivering an acceptable level of border security, in line with the control hypothesis. Although the government took steps to abolish indefinite detention, Prime Minister Rudd explained temporary mandatory detention was necessary to bring asylum seekers into the Australian legal system:

We believe in an approach which is balanced, which is tough but humane, when it comes to the challenge of asylum seekers. . . . This government makes no bones about the fact that we maintain a policy of mandatory detention to ensure that asylum seekers undertake health, identity and security checks when they arrive. (Rudd, 2009b)

¹⁰ Senator Brown's remark about government action to reduce the number of arrivals refers to the government's multilateral action, which I explain below, rather than Howard-era deterrence.

Senator Evans insisted that the government's policies were not *soft* and that they had retained all border control measures instituted by the previous government, despite the fact that the government had effectively dismantled the main components of the Pacific Solution. Indeed, Senator Evans's rhetoric was contradictory to the extent that he assured Parliament that the government had terminated offshore detention and TPVs but also claimed that the government had retained all of Howard's measures, which was an untrue and inconsistent position:

there has been no softening of border security measures under this government. We have one of the toughest and most comprehensive border security regimes in the world, and that is because we retained all of the Howard government's border security measures—every one of them—and built on them by supplying more funds and more patrols. The border security measures that we have retained include the excision of offshore islands, mandatory detention of all unauthorised boat arrivals, and offshore processing on Christmas Island of unauthorised arrivals. We have also maintained and extended extensive air, land and sea patrols; we have put a priority on the prosecution of people smugglers; and we have heightened the strategic regional engagement of source and transit countries to address people smuggling. (Evans, 2009a)

The government's use of "offshore processing" here was quite different from previous or future offshore detention schemes, although the expression contributed to the persuasiveness of the government's narrative by remaining open to multiple interpretations. Government members like Senator Evans claimed Australia maintained its offshore processing solutions because asylum seekers were mostly processed at the Christmas Island Detention Centre, with overflow capacity available in Darwin to cope with a possible surge in arrivals. However, whilst most asylum seekers were initially kept away from the continent, this form of offshore processing took place almost entirely within Australian territory. This rhetoric obscured the Rudd government's decision to dismantle John Howard's most extreme measures, in line with Mr Rudd's priorities

regarding humane treatment, whilst enabling the Prime Minister to plausibly claim to be tough on border security.

A major round of discussion on asylum issues was prompted by an operation in October 2009 in which HMAS *Armidale* and Australian Customs Service (ACS) vessel *MV Oceanic Viking* rescued and detained 78 asylum seekers in cooperation with Indonesian authorities. As the operation took place in the Indonesian SAR zone, the refugees were taken to Indonesia but refused to disembark until an agreement was reached with Indonesian authorities the following month. During the incident, the opposition continued to criticise the government's perceived control failings. Although that particular boat never reached Australian waters, the opposition took advantage of this high-profile standoff to demand an inquiry and to claim that the government's position was no longer tenable. Senator Nigel Scullion (CLP, senator for the Northern Territory) compared the government's border protection policies to the leaky roof of a pub he had once visited and argued that

Universidad de

Those on the other side stand condemned because they remain in denial and, whilst they remain in denial, the boats will continue to come and the people on those boats will continue to put their lives in danger. (Scullion, 2009)

Similarly, Senator Alan Eggleston (LP, senator for Western Australia) claimed that the government's "mixed messages" were at fault for an increase in UMAs, demanded an inquiry into alternative policy options, and assessed the situation as a serious failure of the government's policies:

The situation is now becoming quite urgent, with ever-increasing numbers of boats appearing on our coastline. The facts are clear: the Labor Party policy has failed. They have lost control of our borders. (Eggleston, 2009)

The government, however, disagreed. The Prime Minister did not consider the average number of arrivals as significantly different from the Howard government's:

In the period we have been in government—bearing in mind that the Howard government had almost 250 vessels arrive, bringing almost 15,000 people—we have had something like 38 vessels arrive with about 1,700 people. So far, this runs at an average of 20 per year. It will go up and it will go down, but that is basically the average over the period of the Howard government. (Rudd, 2009a)

As the government believed it was unable to affect the number of boat arrivals through unilateral action, a number of arrivals similar to the previous years did not seem particularly concerning. The government's reference point was a scenario in which Australia reacted to UMAs by efficiently processing them. The Prime Minister believed he was meeting that challenge and insisted that his policy would be successful because his government was able to maintain border control. Both the Prime Minister and the Immigration Minister again repeated their conceptualisation of the causes of the problem as a global issue and continued to stress the importance of *push* factors as more important in determining asylum flows than changes in Australian migration policies:

What you will see if you analyse the movement of Afghan people across the world is that the trend line of those arriving in Europe and the trend line of those arriving in Australia are almost mirror images of each other. They peaked at the time of the Taliban government and began to fall after the fall of the Taliban government. They were not actually considering domestic policies in Australia when the Taliban were setting out to murder them. It was not their biggest consideration. (Evans, 2009d)

The Prime Minister also defended his policies and counter-attacked by questioning the facts behind the opposition's criticism, showing he did not share the opposition's perceptions regarding policy failure:

The Liberal Party is not about fact on the question of immigration policy; it is about the politics of fear. There is no substantive basis to their claims of policy success. There is no basis to their claims of policy failure. (Rudd, 2009e)

However, the government did believe that bilateral and multilateral cooperation might reduce the number of SIEVs attempting to reach Australia by coordinating a regional containment strategy:

We expect to expand our cooperation with these governments into the future, including Indonesia, and we believe that is the right way to go. This is a global problem; it is a regional problem; it is a national problem for all of us. (Rudd, 2009e)

Indeed, the *Oceanic Viking* incident briefly renewed discussion on what Senator Fierravanti-Wells (LP, senator for New South Wales), the opposition's Shadow Parliamentary Secretary for Immigration, called the "Indonesia solution" (2009a), i.e., the construction of detention camps in Indonesia. On this point, the Foreign Minister explained that he believed the expansion of Australian-supported processing facilities in Indonesia, such as the Tanjung Pinang detention centre, may be one way to address the issue of boat arrivals: "we are open to further assistance to Indonesia so far as detention centres and the facilities and conditions available in detention centres are concerned" (Smith, 2009b). However, the government did not see this as a priority, heightened regional cooperation did not materialise and the government was unable to find a lasting multilateral solution (Crock, 2014).

During the *Oceanic Viking* stand-off, the opposition also attempted to link the nature of the problem to the risk of allowing criminals into Australia, claiming illegal migrants arrived without documents because they likely posed a security threat: "They want to hide their identity. They want to hide their past" (Fierravanti-Wells, 2009b). In response, Senator Evans reiterated that the government was confident in its capacity to control the border and assess the background of and possible risks posed by any unauthorised

arrivals. Senator Gavin Marshall (ALP, senator for Victoria) also minimised the risk posed by these arrivals and emphasised the government's responsibility to protect them by controlling the border, describing the victims of people smugglers as

"some of the most defenceless and vulnerable people . . . [who] come here seeking refuge—refuge from some of the most hideous and sickening circumstances that exist in the world today." (Marshall, 2009)

It has sometimes been argued in academic literature that racism was the motivation behind Australia's migration policies. Whilst politicians' public speeches may not be the most reliable indicator of racist motivations, I note that government rhetoric unequivocally rejected any suggestion that migration policy may be based on racial or ethnic considerations. For example, facing accusations of racism made by a union leader and highlighted in Parliament by Christopher Pyne (LP, member for Sturt), Prime Minister Rudd distanced himself from such remarks. The Prime Minister argued that the government remained committed to tolerance and inclusion but sought to conduct migration policies in an orderly manner, as adherence to the law was necessary for successful nation-building, which Palmer (2008) considers one of the two main values in the Australian culture of control:

My own view is that in Australia there is a strong, fundamental tradition of racial tolerance and inclusion, of which all Australians are proud. It is not my view that there is a racist sentiment in the Australian society. It is my view that this country is built on a culture of tolerance—one which embraces our neighbours; one which seeks to include people from different ethnic origins; one which seeks to embrace properly, through our orderly refugee program. It is a culture in which we can say to those who come here from offshore: your future in this country can be part of the nation-building program of Australia's 21st century. Ours is a nation which brings all peoples from the world together in one and forges our one Australia. That is the one that I believe in.

Explaining policy outcomes

All these statements show that my culture of control hypothesis holds for this period. Despite Labor's ostensible concern with providing humane treatment for asylum seekers, government leaders decided to maintain certain aspects of the Howard-era policy that they believed would assist them in detecting SIEVs and then controlling asylum flows by forcing irregular arrivals to go through established processing procedures. Prime Minister Rudd decided to close the detention camps in Nauru and Manus Island because he believed that deterrence was futile. However, the government did not consider allowing all asylum seekers to resettle in Australia without detention because the Prime Minister and his cabinet accepted that good governance necessitated strong border control measures. Furthermore, even as they stressed the importance of human rights, the government sought to tout their strong control of the border and downplay the changes that had occurred since Howard because its legitimacy was staked on its ability to control the border. As expected, the opposition attempted to pressure the government to adopt more restrictive policies. The examples I have quoted of criticism from opposition members and senators illustrate the main pattern of interaction during the Rudd years.

However, the government certainly did not share the opposition's assessment that asylum policy had failed or was likely to do so. Because the government assumed that the problem was caused entirely by push factors, especially armed conflict in Afghanistan, and Australian policies were unable to influence asylum seekers' decisions, the question was one of whether the government succeeded in processing migrants as they arrived. The government's reference point was managing the influx of asylum seekers successfully, and it was easily met by their perceptions of the status quo. By the government's own standards, its policies made significant progress in processing migrants more efficiently and humanely. The change hypothesis contends that change is only likely when decision-makers face losses, especially when their policies are seen as

failing repeatedly or catastrophically. This was not the case in the First Rudd Government. Unconcerned about major failure in their policies, government leaders had significant incentives to continue pursuing their preferred policies and found little reason to change course.

To sum up, the government's narrative throughout the First Rudd Government conceptualised asylum seekers mainly as victims of people smugglers, who were seen as heinous criminals who threatened migrants' lives and the integrity of Australia's border security. Therefore, policies should aim to restrict people smugglers' business whilst ensuring humane treatment for asylum seekers. Government policy-makers found the causes of the problem in push factors which constituted a global trend affecting all Western states, particularly conflict in Afghanistan. In light of this conception of asylum issues, government leaders expected that deterrence would be ineffective, but temporary mandatory detention was nevertheless required in order to conduct checks and ensure adequate border control. Indeed, the culture of control mechanism was clearly present in Prime Minister Rudd's decision not to abandon the mandatory detention requirement. Whilst the parties disagreed about the goals of asylum policy, the causes of the problem and the degree to which government policy was successful, all key policy-makers underlined the importance of ensuring strong border control, which was seen as more important than other goals. Meanwhile, the opposition's rhetoric portrayed asylum seekers as possible threats, and opposition members relentlessly criticised the government's failure to stop boat arrivals by attributing them to Prime Minister Rudd's softer stance. These perceptions and narratives remained generally stable for both government and opposition until mid-2010, leading to no major changes in policy outcomes in this period.

Chapter 6.

Worst Case Scenario: The Gillard Government (2010-2013)

"We sought compromise. We offered compromise and that compromise was not accepted. ... [T]he time for politicking about this is at an end. The time for action is here."

— Julia Gillard (Gillard, 2012d)

Gillard's early plans

Following a leadership spill, Julia Gillard (ALP, member for Lalor) replaced Kevin Rudd as party leader and Prime Minister on 24 June 2010, thus becoming the first female Prime Minister of Australia. Gillard then led the party to a federal election in August which resulted in a hung parliament; the ALP then formed a minority government supported by three independent MPs and the Australian Greens (AG), who held the balance of power in the Senate (Holmes & Fernandes, 2012). Gillard remained in power until she was replaced by Rudd following another leadership spill on 26 June 2013.

During the first few months, the Gillard government's narrative did not significantly differ from the Rudd government's, and Senator Chris Evans continued to hold the immigration portfolio in Gillard's first government. The culture of control mechanism continued to put pressure on the Labor government, which initially sought to continue Rudd's policies and rhetoric regarding *tough but humane* border protection. On the first day in her new job, in fact, the new Prime Minister stated that the government needed to respond to UMAs with strong border protection measures to allay voters' anxiety and meet their demand for border control:

Of course, I understand that Australians feel a sense of discomfort, disquiet and even anxiety when they see boats intercepted at sea and asylum seekers taken to Christmas Island and potentially other locations for processing. It does make people anxious; I understand that. They look to the government to make sure that we are managing these questions, to make sure we are

understanding the full complexity of these questions and to make sure that we are protecting the nation's borders. (Gillard, 2010c)

During the early stages of this period, the government was not concerned about the number of arrivals and continued to measure policy success based on its processing capacity. Senator Evans maintained Labor's previous position that detention in Christmas Island was necessary to conduct checks, but the government would attempt to process migrants quickly to assess their status and, if necessary, grant them protection:

any persons detected entering Australian waters unlawfully will be detained. Those seeking asylum will be mandatorily detained and taken to Christmas Island. They will remain in mandatory detention until such time as they have completed health, identity and security checks and before their asylum claims are considered and determined. (Evans, 2010a)

Although the Rudd government had ordered a suspension on asylum claims from Afghan and Sri Lankan nationals shortly before Rudd was replaced, this did not represent a major departure from previous policy. The Gillard government explained that "country information from both countries is changing" and that the government had "seen a large increase in rejections particularly of Afghans but also of Sri Lankans who have been found not to be refugees" (Evans, 2010b). Chris Bowen (ALP, member for McMahon), who replaced Senator Evans as Minister for Immigration and Citizenship in September 2010, announced in late September that, after receiving further information on conditions in Afghanistan, the Department of Immigration and Citizenship "is now better positioned to assess asylum claims from Afghans based on more up-to-date country information" and therefore "the government has formed the view that we should lift the suspension . . . effective immediately" (Bowen, 2010b).

Although the immigration detention network soon came under stress due to an increase in boat arrivals (Phillips & Spinks, 2013), the government's understanding of the nature and causes of the problem remained mostly stable. The reference point was still efficient

management of arrivals. As the government extended Australia's onshore processing capacity by opening and expanding processing centres within the Australian mainland, the Prime Minister again conceptualised the problem as the exploitation of vulnerable victims of armed conflict by "evil" smugglers. She explained that the ALP had decided to end the Howard-era policies because in late 2007 they had observed

that people smugglers remained very active throughout the region, more displaced Iraqis and Sri Lankan nationals were seeking the services of people smugglers to come to Australia, illegal movements of asylum seekers were being caused by conflicts in Sri Lanka and in the Middle East, and that there is always chatter amongst people smugglers about a range of factors and of course they do deliberately misrepresent the policies of Australian governments—and that is not just our government—in order to induce customers for their evil trade. (Gillard, 2010b)

However, whilst Gillard still argued that push factors outweighed Australian attempts at deterrence, her government slowly began to shift towards a position that did not necessarily dismiss deterrence as pointless. Minister Bowen explained to Parliament that push factors had led to an inevitable increase in UMAs, but he also believed that a rigorous assessment to separate genuine refugees from mere economic migrants may have a deterrent effect on the latter:

the reasons leading to detention pressures on our system are the number of arrivals and the increased rejection rates. Rejection rates of asylum seekers have gone up. That is a key point because, in the end, the best deterrent for people coming to Australia is to know that their claims are vigorously and rigorously assessed and that people who do not have a valid claim for protection will have that claim rejected. (Bowen, 2010a)

The opposition agreed that Australia needed to take action to address push factors in Afghanistan. Indeed, Scott Morrison (LP, member for Cook), the opposition's Shadow Minister for Immigration and Citizenship, claimed Australia needed to "give Afghans a greater sense of confidence in the future of their nation" (Morrison, 2010b) by continuing Australia's strong military involvement in the Middle East. However, the opposition also

demanded that the government reopen the detention camp in Nauru. The shadow minister warned that

The boats keep coming under Julia Gillard. Yet another arrival shows that as long as Labor is in business, the people smugglers are in business. . . . Today we have seen further evidence of the cost of this government's failure to secure Australia's borders (Morrison, 2010c)

In line with predictions based on the culture of control hypothesis, the shadow minister claimed that the opposition supported the government's attempts to expand and restore order in a detention network that had experienced unrest, but also criticised the government's failure to control the problem. The opposition demanded that the government "stop the boats" rather than just try to respond to arrivals in a passive way:

They have the support of the Coalition to take whatever appropriate action is necessary to restore order in the network. However, the real challenge is not just to deal with the crisis in our detention network. The challenge is to finally implement policies, proven by the Coalition in Government, to stop the boats. (Morrison, 2010a)

The Prime Minister rejected the opposition's plan to reopen the detention centre in Nauru, arguing it would prove ineffective, as most people held in detention under Howard had been resettled in Australia. Gillard labelled Nauru as *Camp Detour*

because the truth is that 96 per cent of the people processed on Nauru and resettled came to Australia or New Zealand—overwhelmingly to Australia. . . . the reality is that offshore processing being done as a one-off by the Howard government meant people were processed and then overwhelmingly came to Australia. (Gillard, 2010b)

However, as the government began to accept the opposition's demand for action, its narrative began to shift with regard to the expected effects of deterrence. In October, the Prime Minister announced that she was seeking a regional processing agreement with East Timor in order to deter those who engage in "irregular migration" in the region from attempting to reach Australia. The Prime Minister claimed that

People around the globe get on the move for all sorts of reasons. Some of them come from source countries that are within our region; some do not. They transit through our region and people are aware of the common stopping-off points as they move through our region seeking forward transit and ultimately transit to Australia. The aim of the regional processing centre is to take away the incentive to engage in that forward transit to Australia. It is to take away from people smugglers the very product that they sell. It is to take away from people an incentive to keep moving, and it is certainly there to take away an incentive for people to undertake a difficult and dangerous journey at sea. (Gillard, 2010d)

Whilst the government believed that this plan might help, it eventually met resistance from East Timor (Jupp, 2015). The Prime Minister ceased to pursue it, and the plan was never implemented. This outcome is compatible with my change hypothesis. The East Timor processing centre was one of many options the government considered at the time to relieve pressure on the immigration detention network, along with expanding onshore detention centres. Prime Minister Gillard had explained to Parliament in September that the new government was still assessing its options with regard to asylum seekers, because "that is the normal part of prudent planning" (Gillard, 2010e). However, the government decided not to rely on offshore processing or detention because there were no incentives for radical policy change, as there was no perception that the government's processing policies were failing:

As a government we have more assets patrolling our borders than ever before. We have a stringent mandatory detention policy. We have made some moves in relation to the circumstances of children. . . . Whilst the opposition continues to play cheap politics—three-word slogans, stop this, end that, wreck, demolish—we will get on with the job of delivering in the national interest while the opposition stews in its own juices of bitterness (Gillard, 2010a)

The Malaysia Solution

However, boat arrivals continued to increase. The number of UMAs rose from 2726 in 2009 to 6555 in 2010¹¹, a similar level to the 5516 arrivals Australia had seen in 2001

¹¹ All UMA figures by calendar year exclude people smugglers' crew.

(Phillips, 2017). In 2011, arrivals slightly decreased, but remained high at 4565. At this point, the government's perceptions of policy failure began to increase. Such change in perceptions, however, cannot be explained by the number of arrivals alone, as the previous ALP government had also experienced an upward trend in boat arrivals in 2008-2009. Instead, it was a change in the government's reference point that allowed a gap to emerge between the status quo and the government's new reference point.

The government's narrative, combined with the opposition's relentless censure and demands to stop the boats, had an effect on the government's perceived interests and eventually moved the goalposts. The government began to take heed of the opposition's suggestions because, as James Jupp (2015) observed, "Abbott had said 'stop the boats' often enough to get the message over". The culture of control mechanism demanded that the government deploy all available measures to manage asylum flows effectively. An almost exclusive focus on push factors before late 2010 had allowed both the Rudd and Gillard governments to deem their asylum policies successful if their processing solutions adequately coped with the influx of migrants. But because the government had come to accept the opposition's narrative on the expected effects of deterrence measures, it could no longer judge policy success or failure based on processing capacity alone. Instead, since measures were available that may reduce the number of boat arrivals, and these measures were now seen as plausible and effective, then a successful application of those measures became the new reference point and any other outcome was deemed unacceptable. This shifted the government's operative frame from possible gains from new measures to expected losses if the measures were not adopted.

The combination of an increase in boat arrivals and the government's new-found faith in deterrence measures forced the government into a position in which deterrence policies were seen as necessary. I find a clear trajectory in the government's increasing openness

to deterrence. In 2009, Senator Evans had claimed that deterrence was useless because asylum seekers did not consider Australian policies whilst fleeing from the Taliban. In mid-2010, as I quoted above, new minister Chris Bowen claimed that the best form of deterrence could be achieved passively, simply by processing asylum seekers effectively. By late 2010, when the East Timor solution was proposed, the government claimed that active deterrence measures were possible and desirable, and expected some gains from pursuing the East Timor solution, which eventually did not justify expending the political capital necessary to negotiate with East Timor and for Parliament to enact a bill. But by September 2011, Prime Minister Gillard responded to shadow minister Morrison's criticism of the government's changing positions by explaining that, in the last few months, the government had come to believe that deterrence measures were key to securing an acceptable level of border control:

the objective of the government, and I hope it is shared as an objective of this parliament, is absolutely clear. It has been clear over a long period of time now, clear over many long months. That objective has been that we should take the most effective action possible to deter people from getting on leaky boats and from potentially risking their lives. We should take the most effective action possible to deter people from putting themselves in the hands of people smugglers who are seeking to profit from their misery. Our objective has been over many long months—apart from sending the most effective message of deterrence—that in designing a policy we should make sure that we are doing our best to protect Australia's borders but that, at the same time, we are doing our best to protect the values that Australians hold dear. (Gillard, 2011h)

Given the government was now operating in the domain of loss and believed it needed to deter UMAs rather than manage them, major policy change became possible. As my hypothesis predicts, however, the government did not immediately embrace radical change. Instead, because there was no perception that policy failure was repeated or catastrophic, Australia attempted to shape its environment so that its existing policies would remain effective.

To achieve that goal, in May 2011, Prime Minister Gillard introduced the *People Swap* policy, also called the *Malaysia Solution*. The People Swap policy¹² consisted in an exchange of migrants with Malaysia. Under the agreement, Australia would have sent 800 asylum seekers who arrived by boat in the future to Malaysia. In return, Australia would have resettled 4000 refugees from Malaysia in addition to Australia's usual refugee intake under the Humanitarian Program. Given the lopsided nature of this exchange, the People Swap constitutes perhaps the clearest example that immigration policy-making in Australia prioritises *control* rather than numbers. The government's ability to set its own policy and choose which migrants it will accept and under what circumstances is more important than any other specific policy objectives (McKenzie & Hasmath, 2013). As Prime Minister Gillard explained, this policy aimed to shape the environment Australia found itself in by disrupting people smugglers' business model:

This arrangement of course is to break the people smugglers' business model and to take out of the hands of people smugglers the very product it is that they sell. They seek to prey on misery; they seek to say to people that they can get them to Australia, that their asylum claims will be processed here and if those claims are found to be valid, they will be able to stay. The arrangement that Prime Minister Najib and I are committed to is an arrangement that will break this business model. The message to people smugglers and to asylum seekers would be that if you risk your life and spend your money on getting on a boat trying to come to Australia, you risk being taken to Malaysia and being put to the back of the queue. (Gillard, 2011a)

Immigration minister Chris Bowen explained that the government and the opposition now both agreed that deterrence was necessary, even if they disagreed about how it should be achieved, showing the government had accepted part of the opposition's narrative:

12 In assessing government rhetoric, I acknowledge Jaffa McKenzie and Reza Hasmath's (2013) analysis of the causes of this policy. In line with their findings, I agree that, as the Rudd government had, the Gillard government demonised people smugglers rather than asylum seekers themselves. I also agree that a distinction was made between *genuine refugees* who were to be rescued from Malaysia on the one hand, and unworthy *boat people* seeking to *jump the queue* on the other. However, whilst McKenzie and Hasmath find that this kind of language was generally reserved for press releases and seldom used in Parliament, I find that the government's conceptualisation of the nature of the problem was consistent and recurrent in Question Time and in Matters of Public Importance.

The member for Cook [shadow minister for immigration Scott Morrison] and I agree that the business model of the people smugglers should be broken. We have different ways of expressing that. He talks about sugar on the table. He talks about pull factors. He calls people who arrive by boat illegal immigrants; I don't. But I think we do agree that we should break the business model of the people smugglers. We disagree, however, on methods to do that. I think he and I agree that boat journeys to Australia are dangerous. I think everybody would agree with that—every member of the House and almost every member of the community, I am sure, would agree with that, apart from a few extremists. The government should take action to discourage those sorts of journeys. The government should take action to make sure that people realise that that is not the answer to their problems and that the risks and costs to be paid are not worth it. (Bowen, 2011)

As expected, the government used expert knowledge to substantiate their policy claims. In fact, the government claimed that, on the basis of expert advice from the Secretary of the Department of Immigration and Citizenship, it believed that the Malaysia Solution would change the environment in such a way that the problem would be eliminated:

What I am endeavouring to explain to the Leader of the Opposition—based on the expert advice we have been given by the Secretary of the Department of Immigration and Citizenship . . . —is that the secretary said it is up to 800 asylum seekers. Of course, our hope is that we would not need to transfer that many. Our aim is that we do not have to transfer that many, because the advice to us is that the strength of the deterrence effect is such that this will smash the people smugglers' business model. (Gillard, 2011d)

Although the Malaysia Solution aimed to secure the borders by shaping the environment, the government also tried to show it had not abandoned its *humane* approach:

I can confirm that this government has taken steps to address the difficulties we saw in detention under the Howard government—most particularly, difficulties relating to the treatment of women and children. (Gillard, 2011j)

Indeed, the government also decided to release thousands of irregular migrants held in detention on bridging visas¹³, and also decided to merge the legal arrangements used for both boat and air arrivals (Phillips & Spinks, 2013). These decisions relieved pressure on the immigration detention network, which was struggling to meet the government's demand for detention. The relatively liberal nature of these decisions may have been influenced by the government's underlying preferences for humane treatment, but it also reflected the government's failure to successfully process and manage irregular arrivals.

The opposition argued the government's Malaysian plan would not work, and Australia should instead return to the Howard-era policies. Tony Abbott (LP, member for Warringah), the Leader of the Opposition, consistently pushed the Prime Minister to reopen the camp on Nauru:

Now that Nauru has announced that it intends to ratify the UN convention on refugees while Malaysia will not ratify the convention, will the Prime Minister pick up the phone to the President of Nauru to reopen a centre which is humane, cost effective and proven in the fight to stop people smuggling? (Abbott, 2011)

In response, Prime Minister Gillard argued that the government had no intention whatsoever of reopening the detention centre in Nauru, because the government had received expert advice from the Department, which it had shared with the opposition, that the Nauru plan did not offer adequate deterrence:

Ours is a more effective approach to taking out of the hands of people smugglers that very product that they seek to sell to asylum seekers. The Leader of the Opposition's approach is to say that they have the ability to end up in Australia via a detour to Nauru. That is the difference, and we will keep pursuing the agreement with Malaysia. (Gillard, 2011e)

Bowen also defended the government's position on two other opposition proposals. First, on the matter of Temporary Protection Visas (TPVs), he argued that they would not be

¹³ Bridging visas allow migrants to remain in the community, usually without the right to work, while their status is determined.

effective because, by preventing family reunification, they "encouraged women and children to get onto boats" (Bowen, 2011). Secondly, he acknowledged that "turning back the boats did remove the incentive to come to Australia" in the early stages of the Pacific Solution, but claimed that this was no longer possible because Indonesia would not accept them. The Prime Minister also argued that the Malaysia Solution rendered boat turnarounds unnecessary: "They believe they are coming to Australia but they end up somewhere else. It is a virtual turnaround of boats" (Gillard, 2011b).

Facing such constraints, the government hoped that the Malaysia Solution would allow them to shape the environment, but it also realised it would need to achieve significant regional cooperation from its neighbours:

I have made an important policy decision on behalf of the nation. That policy decision is that we should do everything we can to break the people smugglers' business model. We can best do that—indeed, we can truly only do that—by working for a regional solution with countries in our region. We are doing so. (Gillard, 2011f)

If the Malaysia Solution had been adopted, it would not have represented a major departure in government policy for several reasons. The Malaysia Solution was a one-time exchange rather than an ongoing arrangement to transfer asylum seekers offshore, and therefore did not constitute a permanent solution. It did not entail any form of immigration detention beyond that which already existed at the time. Although the government would have broken its promise not to send UMAs to a state that was not a party to the 1951 Refugee Convention, Prime Minister Gillard explained that the government had secured from Malaysia comparable human rights protection for the asylum seekers it would have sent, and the immigration minister inspected the sites where they would be transferred and found them acceptable. The government also steadfastly refused to reopen the detention centre in Nauru or to consider indefinite offshore detention. And finally, whilst the Malaysia Solution did contemplate processing

in Papua New Guinea (PNG), the government's proposal for an offshore processing centre was limited, temporary and would mainly have been used to supplement Australia's onshore processing capacity rather than to replace it.

However, the Malaysia Solution was not adopted. Although an agreement was reached with Malaysia, the government failed to enact it. The plan was blocked in late August by the High Court, which decided that the government could not transfer asylum seekers to a state that was not a party to the 1951 Refugee Convention. The High Court also decided the human rights protections the government had secured from Malaysia were insufficient. The government then introduced a bill in Parliament that would have allowed the implementation of the Malaysia Solution and asked the opposition and the Greens to support it so that the government had the same tools that had been available to any previous government. The Prime Minister explained that the government would ensure the protection the High Court demanded but also needed to have the ability to decide its own immigration policy:

I believe across this parliament people generally want to ensure that we do have an orderly migration system and that we are doing what we need to do to protect Australia's borders but that, at the same time, we are extending the compassion and concern that our nation has shown over many decades towards refugees—that is, that we honour our obligations under the refugee convention. . . . executive government [must have] the powers it needs to implement offshore processing as it sees fit but always in accordance with our obligations under the refugee convention. (Gillard, 2011g)

However, neither the opposition nor the Greens supported the government and Parliament did not pass the necessary changes. At this point, the government started to feel it had lost control of asylum policy, as the existing policies were perceived as deeply inadequate and the government's preferred option to shape the environment had become unattainable. Prime Minister Gillard continued to insist that the government needed the

ability to set its own immigration policy and repeatedly berated the opposition for voting against granting the government such power, claiming the Leader of the Opposition "is determined to see more boats landing on Australia's shores" (Gillard, 2011i) because "he believes it is in his narrow political interest to see more boats" (Gillard, 2011c). A final attempt to legislate the necessary changes was made in early 2012 through a private member's bill introduced by Rob Oakeshott (independent, member for Lyne) (Karlsen, 2012) to "ensure that the Government has sufficient power to implement offshore assessment arrangements" (Bowen, 2012a). Facing the prospect that the bill would fail, the government then offered to rely on Nauru instead of PNG for processing, but the bill was nevertheless negatived in the Senate on 28 June 2012.

The government's attempt to shape the environment failed for domestic reasons rather than due to Australia's inability to influence it. It is worth noting some academics have cast doubt on how effective the Malaysia Solution could have been in providing a durable, long-term solution to the problem (Crock & Ghezelbash, 2010; McAdam & Chong, 2014). Nevertheless, whilst the reasons for failure were predominantly domestic, the hypothesis holds to the extent that Australia tried to shape its environment so as to avoid major policy change but failed, and this increased pressure for change.

Reopening Nauru

The government quickly reacted to that pressure. On the day Oakeshott's bill was negatived, the government announced it would establish an Expert Panel on Asylum Seekers (Phillips & Spinks, 2013). Led by Air Chief Marshal Sir Angus Houston, a former Chief of the Defence Force, the panel would work quickly "to provide a report to me and to the nation about the best way forward for our nation in dealing with asylum seeker issues" (Gillard, 2012g). The report was released on 13 August 2012 and contained 22 recommendations, including that the government establish processing centres in Nauru

and PNG, that the Humanitarian Program be significantly increased, and that the Malaysia Solution be revived and implemented (Karlsen & Phillips, 2014).

Prime Minister Gillard soon announced the government accepted all the recommendations, although in fact she did not implement all of them:

The government later today will seek to introduce amendments that will enable us to commence processing on Nauru and on PNG in the form recommended in this report. . . . It is time to get this done. That is what the Australian nation wants to see. (Gillard, 2012e)

The government quickly introduced the Migration Legislation Amendment (Regional Processing and Other Measures) Bill 2012 to reopen the offshore processing camps in Nauru and PNG. The government had little trouble persuading Nauru to engage in this scheme, as Nauru is financially completely dependent on Australia (Jupp, 2015). The government also introduced another bill, the Migration Amendment (Unauthorised Maritime Arrivals and Other Measures) Bill 2012, which enacted several legal measures designed to exclude UMAs and provided that:

all arrivals in Australia by irregular maritime means cannot make a valid application for a visa unless the Minister personally thinks it is in the public interest to do so. Those people are also subject to mandatory immigration detention, are to be taken to a designated regional processing country and cannot institute or continue certain legal proceedings. (Bowen, 2012b)

The Prime Minister also admitted that, in line with the Houston report's recommendation that a *no advantage* principle be applied, the government would "work out what kind of time people would have waited to be processed and get resettlement opportunities . . . if they had not got on a boat" and then ensure that "people in Nauru and PNG do not get a resettlement opportunity before that time has expired" (Gillard, 2012c). Although the meaning of the *no advantage principle* was initially unclear in practice (Phillips & Spinks, 2013), the government's new position effectively amounted to offshore detention in Nauru, the exact measure it had vowed never to adopt, and the delays it introduced often

lasted several years (Jupp, 2015). Additionally, despite the Houston panel's recommendation, Australia never again pursued the Malaysia Solution.

In line with Boswell's (2009) predictions as explained in Chapter 3, the government again deployed expert advice as a source of substantiation to secure its legitimacy and try to settle the matter on technocratic grounds. This was only possible because government and opposition had come to agree on their preferred course of action (i.e., deterrence) but disagreed about the mechanism. The Prime Minister relied on the symbolic value of the Houston panel's expert advice to assert the legitimacy and urgency of implementing measures that would allow the government to regain control over its asylum policy:

Whilst the government was prepared to compromise, that was not met by compromise from the opposition; in those circumstances, where the parliament was gridlocked, I asked three eminent Australians to provide a report to chart the way forward, and they have done a very good job indeed.

Consequently, we are now prepared to act. We are prepared to act in the terms of this report. We have been prepared for some time now to have offshore processing. Having received this report, we are now determined to see offshore processing in the form recommended by Angus Houston and his team. (Gillard, 2012a)

This was particularly useful to the government when Michael Keenan (LP, member for Stirling), the Shadow Minister for Justice, Customs and Border Protection, criticised the government for changing its position on Nauru. The Prime Minister explained that the government would follow all of Houston's recommendations, which in fact it did not:

The advice from the Houston report takes a different approach. The advice from the Houston report does not recommend one strategy; it recommends an integrated package. The aim of the integrated package is to ensure that if people risk their lives at sea, if people give their money to a people smuggler, they get no advantage from it. So one element of that integrated package is a regional processing centre on Nauru which would operate in a different way than detention centres in Nauru have operated in the past, and, in particular, the operation in Nauru would have built into it the

same amount of waiting time to get a resettlement opportunity as people would have experienced before they risked their life at sea (Gillard, 2012b)

In introducing these changes, the Prime Minister admitted to Philip Ruddock (LP, member for Berowra), the former minister who had created the Pacific Solution in 2001, that her previous policies had completely failed, and the government determined that a new approach was needed:

The government implemented [Rudd's promised] policies, as the member is aware. The government then determined that it was appropriate to have an approach of breaking the people smugglers' business model through the agreement with Malaysia . . . there were difficulties in the High Court with that approach. . . . the government then came to parliament to change legislation to enable offshore processing, and we know that we faced a gridlock in this parliament. We sought compromise. We offered compromise and that compromise was not accepted. People will have their views about that history and people will pursue their views in the public arena about that history, I am sure. But I say to the member who asked the question and to others more generally today in this parliament that I believe the time for politicking about this is at an end. The time for action is here. (Gillard, 2012d)

Prime Minister Gillard also accepted responsibility for the failure of her policies:

I am of course prepared to accept responsibility for my actions as Prime Minister, my actions as Deputy Prime Minister and my actions as a member of this government. I am prepared to do that every day that I am in this government. I accept responsibility for my actions. . . . It is difficult for our nation as it is for nations around the world to work out the right set of policies. . . . Yes, it challenges us. There is no doubt about that, and aspects of it are very hard.

The regional processing bill was agreed to by both Houses two days later, whilst the bill containing legal measures to exclude UMAs was passed by the House of Representatives in November 2012 and by the Senate in May 2013. When the first bill passed the House, the Prime Minister celebrated the government's new tools to control the border:

Today the House has put in place arrangements for offshore processing. Today the House has done what the Australian people have wanted us to do for a long time. We have worked together to get this done. ... This House today can send a very clear message, too—and it has—to asylum seekers who are contemplating risking a voyage at sea. That message very clearly is: do not risk it, do not give your money to a people smuggler because you will not be better off as a result of having taken that step. (Gillard, 2012f)

In September 2012, Australia again began to transfer asylum seekers to Nauru, and the first transfers to Papua New Guinea occurred in November (Phillips & Spinks, 2013). These asylum seekers' claims would then be assessed by the states in which the camps were located. If found to be genuine refugees, they were still eligible for resettlement either in Australia or a different country. However, as I explain in the next chapter, the second Rudd government would soon shut the door on resettlement in Australia.

To sum up, the Gillard government initially continued Rudd's narratives and policies, but soon came to believe that deterrence was possible, and then decided it was necessary. Gillard sought to shape Australia's environment to eliminate the problem through the People Swap, but failed to enact legislation that would allow it. The government was then forced to rely on offshore detention in Nauru to regain its sense of control over the borders when the number of UMAs rose in 2012. However, it was not the increase in boat arrivals alone that forced the government to adopt that policy, but the fact that the government was now operating in a reference frame that led it to perceive losses. Had the government not embraced a narrative that recognised addressing pull factors as a priority, it may not have had any incentives to rely on offshore processing or detention for deterrence purposes. But when the government faced a massive rise in boat arrivals and no chance of altering the environment, the narrative it had come to embrace forced it to respond with extreme measures to take back control.

Chapter 7.

The Next Phase: The Second Rudd government and the early Abbott government (2013)

"There are no measures deployed by governments in the battle against people-smuggling which are particularly palatable. All of them have great difficulties, contradictions and painful choices associated with them."

— Malcolm Turnbull (2012)

The Rudd narrative

The next phase of the Australian response to UMAs came into effect throughout the 2013 federal election campaign. The election escalated confrontation between the parties, even as their positions became ever closer. Voters were mainly interested in the state of the economy, job security, health and welfare. The matter of asylum seekers was largely irrelevant for voters, perhaps because the ALP's and the Coalition's positions had converged and there was essentially no difference between the parties (Jupp, 2015; Phillips, 2014). Although the election was held in September, the campaign unofficially began in January 2013 when Prime Minister Julia Gillard (ALP, member for Lalor) announced the date (Johnson, Wanna, & Lee, 2015). However, Gillard did not lead her party to that election. She was defeated in a leadership spill on 26 June by Kevin Rudd (ALP, member for Griffith), who had been the leader of the ALP and Prime Minister before her. Whilst Gillard announced she would retire from politics following her defeat, Kevin Rudd formed government and became the Prime Minister of Australia on 27 June.

Rudd's first day back as Prime Minister was also the last sitting day of the 43 rd Parliament, since an election would soon be held and the official campaigns were about to begin. Before the House adjourned, however, the Prime Minister took the opportunity to address

Parliament and explain his vision for the next few months and beyond, should he win the election. He celebrated Australia's proud history of multiculturalism and immigration:

We are a multicultural miracle to the rest of the world and as a result of which there is a huge dynamism in this country brought to our shores by successive waves of migrants over multiple decades. We are proud inheritors of that. So we have a rational basis to be optimistic about our future. (Rudd, 2013b)

The Prime Minister also claimed that he still did not support the Pacific Solution he had dismantled in 2008:

For those opposite who have trumpeted the 'Howard solution' as it was back in those days, I would say one thing: it was a staging post at Nauru, and 70 per cent of them all ended up back in good old Australia—an uncomfortable fact but a fact nonetheless. (Rudd, 2013b)

This led some members of the opposition to believe that he may wish to reverse Labor's new position in support of deterrence. Indeed, Scott Morrison (LP, member for Cook), still the shadow immigration minister, warned the House that Rudd's policies in his previous government had failed:

The new Prime Minister started the boats, and he cannot be trusted to stop the boats. . . . when he was given that opportunity in 2007 he chose to abolish strong border protection measures and instead put in place much weaker measures. We know that, as the boats continue to arrive one after the other, the Prime Minister—as he was then—will continue to make excuses. He went through a series of chronic failures. (Morrison, 2013a)

Julie Bishop (LP, member for Curtin), the Deputy Leader of the Opposition, warned that Rudd had created the problem he was now tasked with solving:

He created a massive problem that has seen 45,000 people try to come to Australia via a revitalised people smuggling trade which has led to hundreds of deaths at sea. . . . Shame on you! It is a monumental policy failure and at the core of it is this current Prime Minister's work. (Bishop, 2013)

Morrison also argued that, even if Rudd decided to maintain the Gillard government's measures regarding offshore processing, the government's control solutions would still prove inadequate, as the government was unwilling to support TPVs and boat turnbacks:

We all know the government's total opposition to the Howard government border protection measures, and it would seem that this government under this Prime Minister is no different to the one under the member for Lalor that this Prime Minister has succeeded. They will continue to deny that Prime Minister Rudd, now the restored Prime Minister Rudd, stands by his decision to get rid of the proven measures of the Howard government. He stands by that decision, because the first thing they did in the Senate was to vote against temporary protection visas. (Morrison, 2013a)

However, it soon became clear that Prime Minister Rudd had no intention of returning to his 2008 policies. Despite some changes in the Cabinet, the ALP government under Rudd still believed that deterrence was possible and desirable. Indeed, further restrictive changes continued to occur both in narrative and policy. In response to criticism from Senator Christine Milne (AG, senator for Tasmania), the Leader of the Australian Greens, the government's new Minister for Foreign Affairs, Senator Bob Carr (ALP, senator for New South Wales), explained the government now conceptualised the problem of irregular arrivals as economic migrants paying people smugglers to try to exploit Australian policies:

These are not cases of people under persecution who have cobbled together, in their desperation, money to buy a fishing trawler and set out onto the high seas; these are people who have been captured by money-making criminal syndicates, and you will not recognise it. That is the transformation. That is the change. The second change is that these are increasingly not people fleeing persecution, because in respect of Iranians, for example, they come from majority ethnic and religious groups. They are paying for passage with people-smugglers. This is a transformation in the evidence before us. As the great Lord Keynes said, unprompted, 'If the evidence changes, I change my opinion.' I say the challenge for those good Australians who have argued a refugee case in the past is to re-examine their position. The evidence before us is they are economic refugees, not people fleeing persecution, and are being brought here by people-smugglers. (Carr, 2013)

When a journalist asked Prime Minister Rudd about the philosophical position he would take regarding boat arrivals, the Prime Minister explained that his priority would be to maintain control and ensure that migration was conducted in an orderly way, offering strong evidence that the culture of control mechanism affected his views:

The great thing about this country is we have long believed in a system of orderly migration. The problem with the current situation is that I really fear that we begin to see some fragmentation for the overall national support for a system of orderly migration in Australia. . . . We actually have to be very attentive to a basic national interest, which is to sustain broad public support for a system of orderly migration. . . . On the question of the attitude I bring to bear on asylum seekers, it will be in the national interest, mindful of the need to sustain popular support for the overall integrity of the migration program. (Rudd, 2013i)

The Regional Resettlement Agreement

Whilst the Prime Minister did not support the Pacific Solution, he admitted in July that the government's existing policies were failing, and accepted responsibility for that policy failure:

I think we should have adjusted our policy earlier once regional circumstances changed in 2009-2010. I'm fully up-front in acknowledging that. No one gets every policy call perfectly and I certainly haven't, and never pretended to do so. (Rudd, 2013f)

The government claimed that it would continue to seek regional cooperation, particularly through private bilateral negotiations with Indonesia. However, despite intense diplomatic efforts, Australia did not manage to create a regional visa regime or any other multilateral containment scheme. Facing claims in the media that Australia should expect a massive increase in boat arrivals, the Prime Minister acknowledged that the government's control failure necessitated some form of further policy change:

It's a real problem. It's a growing problem. I accept that. I recognise it. And we are required therefore to adjust our policy against these new facts. I've been signalling that quite plainly in recent times. (Rudd, 2013h)

In mid-July, the Prime Minister continued to escalate his rhetoric. Following the well-publicised death of a child on board an asylum seeker boat in distress, he insisted that policy change with regard to UMAs was now a government priority and, in line with the change hypothesis, he foreshadowed significant change:

This tragedy underlines the absolute importance for Australia to continue to adjust its policies to meet changing circumstances in the region and in the world when it comes to border security. . . . We will continue to adjust our policies as appropriate – that's the right thing to do. . . . This is an absolute priority for me, an absolute priority for the Government, to continue to adjust our policy to changing circumstances. And I will have more to say about this. (Rudd, 2013c)

Prime Minister Rudd later said that the severity of the UMA situation had led Cabinet to consider radical change. The government was now reconsidering the foundations of Australian policies, and all options were on the table:

The bottom line is this: Australia so far has had a reasonably generous approach to the assessment of asylum seekers from around the world. What's happened now under Foreign Minister Bob Carr and others is those criteria are being looked at afresh and we'll have more to say about that in due course. (Rudd, 2013d)

Two days later, the government announced its Regional Resettlement Agreement (RRA) with Papua New Guinea. Prime Minister Rudd announced that Australia would step up offshore processing in Papua New Guinea, which would replace detention in Christmas Island. Crucially, the government announced that asylum seekers who arrived by boat would under no circumstances be resettled in Australia:

Today we're announcing a new resettlement arrangement between Australia and Papua New Guinea. From now on, any asylum seeker who arrives in Australia by boat will have no chance of being settled in Australia as refugees. Asylum seekers taken to Christmas Island will be sent to Manus¹⁴ and elsewhere in Papua New Guinea for assessment of their refugee status. If they are found to be genuine refugees they will be resettled in Papua New Guinea, an emerging economy

¹⁴ The Australian regional processing centre in Papua New Guinea was located in Manus Island.

with a strong future; a robust democracy which is also a signatory to the United Nations Refugees Convention. If they [are] found not to be genuine refugees they may be repatriated to their country of origin or be sent to a safe third country other than Australia. (Rudd, 2013e)

The Prime Minister explicitly said that he expected his new policy to have a strong deterrent effect:

Our expectation and the expectation of our officials is as this Regional Resettlement Arrangement is implemented and the message is sent loud and clear back up the pipeline that the number of boats will decline over time as asylum seekers then make recourse to other more normal UNHCR processes to have their claims assessed. In the period ahead our Governments intend to make sure that the message is delivered loud and clear to people smuggling networks around the world, and those criminal elements within Australia who may be supporting them that the hopes that they offer their customers for the future are nothing but false hopes. (Rudd, 2013e)

This policy change again represented a major departure from the ALP's previous policies. For the first time under Labor, the government closed the door on UMA resettlement in Australian territory, even for genuine refugees. The RRA had no upper limit on the number of refugees that could be transferred to Papua New Guinea. Furthermore, because Papua New Guinea agreed to withdraw its reservations to the 1951 Refugee Convention, the government claimed it needed to introduce no further legislation to conduct the RRA. In August, the government also added Nauru, which had recently become a party to the Convention, as a possible country of resettlement for *genuine* refugees. The government's plan gave effect to the Houston panel's recommendation that a *no advantage* principle be applied, but it went far beyond Gillard's policy of temporarily preventing UMAs from lodging an asylum claim. Rudd's policy instead reinstated legal measures to permanently exclude UMAs from Australia's permanent protection obligations, thus restoring a key component of Howard's Pacific Solution.

Prime Minister Rudd explained that, because previous policies had failed and Gillard's changes had been insufficient, the government believed this measure was now necessary to ensure adequate border control:

It's a hard-line approach. It's a necessary approach. It is also the most humane approach. But as Prime Minister I am committed to maintaining the integrity of our borders through a robust system of border security and orderly migration. Our first responsibility as the Government of Australia is to maintain our national security and to maintain the integrity of our borders. (Rudd, 2013g)

He explained that Australia was ready to accept refugees and, if the new policy worked, was willing to increase its humanitarian intake to 27,000, as recommended by the Houston panel. But those migrants would be required to comply with Australia's established *orderly migration* procedures in order to receive protection:

Access to our humanitarian program must be through the international organisations which resettle people around the world, not through criminal operators who have pushed people onto unseaworthy vessels with tragic consequences. The new arrangements will allow Australia to help more people who are genuinely in need and help prevent people smugglers from abusing our system. (Rudd, 2013a)

The Prime Minister also acknowledged that the policy would not be immediately successful, but argued that success or failure should be measured in terms of how effectively it could provide border control by reducing the number of boat arrivals over time:

I think the real evaluation here lies in what the intelligence and security agencies inform us about the likely impact of these arrangements over time in bringing numbers down over time. . . . what we're seeking to do through these arrangements is send a clear and undiluted message to every people smuggler in the world that your business model is basically undermined. . . . We'll see how long it takes to have an effect. (Rudd, 2013e)

Operation Sovereign Borders

The opposition, led by Tony Abbott (LP, member for Warringah), shared Labor's perceptions about policy failure. The Liberals did not support the government's handling of border control, but their proposed policies were in practice almost indistinguishable from Labor's. Unlike John Howard, Tony Abbott's rhetoric did not evidence hostility to multiculturalism (Jupp, 2015), although some academics contend that the Coalition's ideas and policies on asylum seekers did have a negative effect on multiculturalism (Moran, 2011). Instead, during the campaign, Abbott was mainly concerned with attacking the government's control flaws. Under Abbot's narrative, Australia's actions were the primary cause of UMAs, and the government could not be trusted to institute adequate deterrence policies: "It is not push factors. It is pull factors. It is the sugar on the table. Mr Rudd put it there" (Abbott, 2013b)

As he had done under Gillard, Abbott continued to criticise the Rudd government for not providing an effective border control solution. He insisted that the opposition believed the problem of boat arrivals must be addressed by implementing three key Howard-era deterrence policies:

Mr Rudd has been thrashing around like a fish on a deck of a boat on this one. Look, if he wants to make a difference he should just put in place the policies that were proven to work under John Howard and the previous Coalition Government: temporary protection visas; rigorous offshore processing for everyone who arrives illegally by boat in this country; and the willingness to turn boats around where it is safe to do so. (Abbott, 2013a)

Morrison asserted that the government's RRA was inadequate because the agreement was not legally binding and could not guarantee that Papua New Guinea would indeed accept all Australian refugees. Abbott stated that the Liberals would not scrap the agreement, but they would seek to improve it after implementing boat turnbacks and TPVs:

A deal with another country is no substitute for firm action by Australia. We cannot rely on other countries to solve our problems for us. . . . We've got to do it ourselves and, sure, other countries can help but if we're not prepared to implement temporary protection visas here for all of the people who, for whatever reason, don't get to other countries, if we're not prepared to be fair dinkum about actually getting them to other countries, as opposed to simply talking about getting them to other countries and if we're not prepared to turn boats around where it's safe to do so, we are not going to fix this problem. (Abbott & Morrison, 2013b)

Instead, the Coalition proposed its own alternative policy, Operation Sovereign Borders, a military operation to intercept SIEVs similar to Howard's Operation Relex. According to Abbott, the catastrophic failure of the ALP's policies necessitated radical policy change:

It is a national emergency. This is one of the most serious external situations that we have faced in many a long year. That's why it must be tackled with decisiveness, with urgency, with the appropriate level of seriousness. That's why we need to have a senior military officer in operational control of this very important national emergency. (Abbott & Morrison, 2013a)

Morrison explained that, in addition to reintroducing TPVs, the Coalition's policies would bring all relevant civilian and military agencies under the command of a single senior military officer to share information and facilitate deterrence, interception and, if necessary, boat turnbacks:

Our policy approach is based on four key areas. Disruption and deterrence on the ground and up through the chain and I should stress that includes disruption and deterrence here in Australia. . . . Then there is detection, interception and transferring. That's predominantly the work that is done at sea in terms of this operation and there can be no substitute, no substitute for a deterrence at sea when you're looking to protect your sea borders. . . . Then we have the offshore detention and assessment task and that relates predominantly to the running of our processing centres and our detention operations offshore in particular. . . . And then there is the issue of returns and removing and resettlement. Those are the policies that are designed to get people back to where they have come from, at the end of the day. (Abbott & Morrison, 2013a)

On 7 September 2013, the Coalition defeated Labor in the federal election by a substantial majority (Johnson et al., 2015). Although the Abbott government formally began on 18 September, the Coalition's ministers began working on implementing their policies immediately after the election, including the introduction of TPVs and Operation Sovereign Borders. When Question Time resumed in November, Morrison, who had become the Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, celebrated the Coalition's perceived success in controlling the border:

The good news I have to report to the member for Bass is that for the first time in five years, since the previous government dismantled the measures that worked, the Australian government once again has the upper hand over the people smugglers. . . . We said when we were in opposition and campaigning at the last election that we would make a difference from day one—and a 75 per cent reduction in the first eight weeks, I would say, is a good start. But it is not a final outcome and it is not the outcome we are seeking. The outcome we are seeking is the outcome that was achieved by the Howard government—that was the last government to stop the boats—and as each week passes we hope to see better results. (Morrison, 2013b)

To sum up, the Rudd government, which had come to espouse a narrative that embraced deterrence as a plausible mechanism for state action, continued Gillard's regional processing policies but soon decided that they had not adequately addressed the problem. As the government again faced failure, it announced Labor's most restrictive measures under a new policy that prevented UMAs from being resettled in Australia under any circumstances. For reasons I assume were exogenous, the Rudd government lost the election. The Abbott government then set out to enact the policies it had demanded for years, but in doing so, it found many of them had already been implemented—not by the Coalition but by Labor's Gillard and Rudd.

Chapter 8.

Limitations and opportunities for further research

No academic study can possibly aim to describe or explain a complex social phenomenon and its context exhaustively and completely, especially at the undergraduate level. It is simply not possible for any scientist to evaluate reality in its entirety, and the decision to focus on certain aspects of social phenomena as guided by theory must of necessity set other aspects aside (Levy, 2008; Yin, 2009). Whilst writing this thesis, I identified a number of limitations in my study. In this chapter, I anticipate criticism, justify my decisions and discuss some opportunities for further research.

- In this study, I focused on the evolution of Australia's policies towards asylum seekers who arrive by boat, as my research question referred specifically to unauthorised *maritime* arrivals. However, *boat people* represent only a small minority of the asylum seekers who arrive in Australia every year, most of whom arrive by plane (Keneally, 2013). As Australia's attention and restrictive policies were aimed almost exclusively at UMAs, I believe my decision regarding the research question was appropriate, but an observer may wonder why governments generally did not react in the same way to boat arrivals. I can offer three possible answers to that question.
 - 1. Boat arrivals are far more visible than plane arrivals precisely because they are less common. Whilst flying is a normal part of Australian life, asylum seeker boats are difficult for most Australians to imagine and therefore arouse curiosity and seize the public's imagination. As Boswell (2007; 2011) has argued, openness to multiple interpretations allows some migration issues to become more salient than others.

- 2. The cultural context must not be overlooked. Australians enjoy one of the highest aviation safety records in the world. Australian flag carrier Qantas, the world's longest continually operating airline, has had no fatalities since the commercial introduction of jet engines ("Is Qantas still the world's safest airline?," 2014; "Qantas Airline Ratings," 2019). Whilst Australians have had no reasons to fear planes in general, the same is not true of boats. Many immigration and security scholars have highlighted a persistent cultural anxiety regarding the possibility of invasion which has always been associated with the sea (A. Burke, 2008; Cronin, 1993; Jupp, 2007; Martin, 2015). Boat arrivals are more likely to excite the imagination because they resonate more strongly with Australia's cultural context.
- 3. In the 1990s, Kathryn Cronin (1993) argued that Australia found it easier than other states to control migration because it was a final destination on most airline routes. As the number of passengers was lower than in the world's main hub airports, the government found it easier to control them. Whilst I accept that this may have contributed to long-term cultural expectations that control was possible, the logic behind this argument ceased to apply after 2001, when security checks became more stringent in a post-9/11 world.
- As I am explaining why Australia under the ALP decided to re-establish the restrictive policies it had abandoned, I do not consider policies or rhetoric after 2013. However, a number of developments took place after 2013 which pose interesting questions. Why did the Coalition sign a deal to relocate refugees in the United States in 2017? ("Full transcript: Donald Trump and Malcolm Turnbull telephone conversation," 2017) Why has the Coalition rejected New Zealand's offer to accept the refugees since 2016? (Davidson, 2016) Why did the Coalition

evacuate some children from Nauru in 2018? (Conifer & Belot, 2018) Why did the Medical Evacuations Bill pass the House of Representatives in 2019 and why does the government now wish to repeal it? ("Labor withholds support for repeal of medevac bill," 2019) Future studies should tackle these further developments in UMA policies.

- This study considers only UMA policy, but not wider immigration or population policy as a whole. However, previous studies have described Australia's policies towards asylum seekers as largely detached from a more open migration policy (Fozdar & Banki, 2016; Maley, 2016). As I mentioned in chapter 7, whilst Rudd and Abbott instituted Australia's most restrictive asylum policies, they also significantly increased the intake of UNHCR refugees in the Humanitarian Program. Migration policies that did not specifically apply to UMAs are beyond the scope of my thesis, however, I note that the decision to increase the refugee intake through authorised channels is perfectly compatible with my culture of control expectations.
- Some observers, such as Nicholas Reece, have argued that the Rudd government's decision not to resettle any refugees in Australia was in fact an electoral tactic to negate the Coalition's advantage: "Labor's policy to support off-shore processing and the settlement of asylum seekers in PNG was aimed at shutting down debate on an issue that was seen as a Coalition strength" (Reece, 2015). I agree that Labor's decision had that effect, but like James Jupp (2015), I contend that Labor's policies were already similar enough that any possible advantages were negligible. However, even if Prime Minister Rudd believed adopting such a policy was necessary to neutralise the opposition's strength and have a fighting chance in the election, my hypothesis would still hold to the extent that he believed he was in the domain of losses.

Australia has endured several years of political turmoil. Since Gillard's leadership challenge against Kevin Rudd in 2010, Australia has seen eight leadership spills in eight years, four of them successful (A. Brown, 2018). International Relations scientists have already acknowledged that a high turnover of prime ministers hurt Australia's international standing (Lemahieu, 2019). It is also possible that it may have affected UMA policy, either by imposing constraints on multilateral action or by creating different domestic incentives for the government. For example, political infighting may have led to less consistent UMA policies simply because different leaders were at the helm, or it may have increased consistency in order to reassure the public that the party is capable of responsible government. However, the effects of volatile leadership in this period of instability, which lasted at least until August 2018, are still unclear and lie beyond the scope of my thesis.

Chapter 9.

Conclusion

"this unmourned multitude who trudge
across earth's thunderous surface
Belgrade to Kosovo to Baghdad burning."
— Dorothy Hewett (2013), Exodus

Australia's UMA policies have always been as noteworthy as they are puzzling, especially with regard to Labor's decision to dismantle the Pacific Solution only to reintroduce its components one by one. Previous studies have generally assumed that the increase in boat arrivals inevitably led to the government's decision to backtrack on its policies. However, I believe such an explanation fails to take into consideration the interaction between external stimuli and ministers' own beliefs. Politicians do not react to changes in their environment with Pavlovian passivity, nor do they inevitably find themselves ensnared by the irrevocability of their previous decisions. Their interests, decision-making processes and personal cognitive attributes all play a role in policy-making.

As I have shown, the culture of control determined the policies adopted by every government, although decisions were also shaped by perceptions of the problem, the way in which it may be addressed and the expected outcome of existing policies. When Kevin Rudd dismantled the Pacific Solution in late 2007-2008, he and his party believed that Australia was virtually powerless to affect the factors that determined the number of migrants seeking asylum by boat. Asylum seekers, the immigration minister explained, did not stop to consider Australia's domestic policies whilst they were fleeing from certain death at the hands of the Taliban. The government's reference point was not an Australia with no boat arrivals but a nation that managed its share of a global problem successfully.

The real test of leadership that the Prime Minister faced was securing border protection by processing boat arrivals efficiently whilst ensuring a humane approach.

Julia Gillard's government initially continued the same rhetoric and the same policies. But the narrative began to shift over time. The government still conceptualised the problem as evil people smugglers preying on desperate refugees, but their beliefs regarding the expected effects of state action started to change. Gillard and her ministers began to accept the idea that Australia may be able to take some action to disrupt people smugglers' business model. As the government explored that possibility, it came to believe that deterrence would be useful.

The government's reference point then changed – the Coalition's rhetoric and the government's openness to the narrative underpinning those solutions had moved the goalposts. An Australia that was capable of addressing whatever problems the world sent its way was no longer an acceptable outcome. The culture of control mechanism led ministers to believe any plausible control solution was necessary; if deterrence was possible, then it must be used. In time, the new reference point became an Australia that successfully achieved deterrence. Stopping the boats was no longer seen as impossible, and because it was possible, deterrence was of paramount importance.

Australia tried to shape its environment through the multilateral Malaysia Solution, but failed. Facing an increasing gap between the status quo and the reference point, the government enacted radical change to avert the catastrophic failure of its existing policies. The Nauru camp, hitherto considered unacceptable, was reopened. Offshore processing was reintroduced. Under the *no advantage* principle, asylum seekers languished in offshore detention camps for years.

Gillard's policies soon proved insufficient. Labor had come to embrace deterrence, but its shift was incomplete and its policies were inadequate, so Rudd's second government made UMA policies more stringent yet again. Australia again tried to shape its environment through intense diplomatic negotiation and summits, and again it was unsuccessful. Admitting failure, Rudd decided to step up regional processing and announced the ultimate deterrence measure – asylum seekers would never be resettled in Australia, even if found to be genuine refugees.

The Coalition's victory in the 2013 election then sealed Australia's double U-turn on UMA policies. Tony Abbot and Scott Morrison reintroduced Temporary Protection Visas and escalated military involvement in asylum policies under Operation Sovereign Borders to try to turn the boats around. In doing so, Abbott effectively restored John Howard's Pacific Solution, except this new iteration was even more restrictive, as the government decided to support Rudd's decision that refugees could never resettle in Australia. However, whilst the election of a conservative government with a policy narrative that emphasised the power of deterrence marked Australia's return to the Pacific Solution, it did not significantly change UMA policy. The shift was already almost complete. The Coalition's most important victory on the issue of asylum seekers was not won at the ballot box but in the hearts and minds of the party sitting on the opposite side of the Table of the House.

Bibliography

- Abbott, T. (2011). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [14 June]. Retrieved from https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display? bid=chamber/hansardr/64a5ad95-2dab-4361-aead-92c2f4ab0aac/&sid=0023
- Abbott, T. (2013a). Transcript of interview with David Dowsett: Radio ABC, Wide Bay: July 19, 2013: Kevin Rudd's border protection failures; the Coalition's policy to fix the Bruce Highway; the Coalition's commitment to the Yeppen Flood Plain; the Coalition's Plan for Fast B. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2F2837209%22
- Abbott, T. (2013b). Transcript of interview with Lisa Wilkinson: Today, Nine Network: 15 July 2013: Kevin Rudd carbon con; polls; Kevin Rudd's failed border protection policies. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22media%2Fpressrel%2F2593169%22
- Abbott, T., & Morrison, S. (2013a). Transcript of joint press conference: Brisbane: July 25, 2013: The Coalition's Operation Sovereign Borders; Labor's FBT hit on cars; AAA rating. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22media%2Fpressrel%2F2837206%22
- Abbott, T., & Morrison, S. (2013b). Transcript of joint press conference: Melbourne: 21 July 2013: Kevin Rudd's border protection failures. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22media%2Fpressrel%2F2609564%22
- Almost 6,000 doctors sign letter to PM demanding children be taken off Nauru. (2018, October 15). Retrieved July 11, 2019, from https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2018/oct/15/almost-6000-doctors-sign-letter-to-pm-demanding-children-be-taken-off-nauru
- Amnesty International Australia. (2018). A Better Plan: Human Rights-Based Policies for the Protection of Refugees and People Seeking Asylum. Retrieved from https://www.amnesty.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/Amnesty-A-Better-Plan-refugees-May2018.pdf
- Amnesty International Australia. (2019). Refugees and aylum seekers. Retrieved from https://www.amnesty.org.au/campaigns/refugees/

- Australian Human Rights Commission. (2017). Asylum seekers, refugees and human rights: Snapshot Report (2nd Edition). Retrieved from https://www.humanrights.gov.au/our-work/asylum-seekers-and-refugees/publications/asylum-seekers-refugees-and-human-rights-0
- Balzacq, T. (2005). The three faces of securitization: Political agency, audience and context. *European Journal of International Relations*, 11(2), 171–201. https://doi.org/10.1177/1354066105052960
- Balzacq, T. (Ed.). (2011). Securitization Theory: How security problems emerge and dissolve. New York: Routledge.
- Banks, J. (2008). The criminalisation of asylum seekers. *Prison Service Journal*, 175, 43–49.
- Baringhorst, S. (2004). Policies of Backlash: Recent Shifts in Australian Migration Policy. *Journal of Comparative Policy Analysis: Research and Practice*, 6(2), 131–157.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/1387698042000273451
- Bennett, A. (2010). Process tracing and causal inference. In H. Brady & D. Collier (Eds.), Rethinking social inquiry: Diverse tools, shared standards. Rowman & Littlefield Publishers.
- Bishop, J. (2013). Matters of Public Importance: Labor Party Leadership [27 June].

 Retrieved from

 https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display?

 bid=chamber/hansardr/d4d17c1a-fc1c-44c7-9f9c-811a074b90ec/&sid=0130
- Bleiker, R., Campbell, D., Hutchison, E., & Nicholson, X. (2013). The visual dehumanisation of refugees. *Australian Journal of Political Science*, 48(4), 398–416. https://doi.org/10.1080/10361146.2013.840769
- Boswell, C. (2003). The "External Dimension" of EU Immigration and Asylum Policy. *International Affairs*, 79(3), 619–638.
- Boswell, C. (2007). Migration control in Europe after 9/11: Explaining the absence of securitization. *Journal of Common Market Studies*, 45(3), 589–610. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-5965.2007.00722.x
- Boswell, C. (2009). The Political Uses of Expert Knowledge: Immigration Policy and Social Research. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Boswell, C. (2011). Migration Control and Narratives of Steering. *British Journal of Politics* and International Relations, 13(1), 12–25. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-856X.2010.00436.x

- Boswell, C., Geddes, A., & Scholten, P. (2011). The Role of Narratives in Migration Policy-Making: A Research Framework. *British Journal of Politics and International Relations*, 13(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-856X.2010.00435.x
- Bowen, C. (2010a). Matters of Public Importance: asylum seekers [19 October]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F2010-10-19%2F0044%22
- Bowen, C. (2010b). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [30 September]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F2010-09-30%2F0130%22
- Bowen, C. (2011). Matters of Public Importance: asylum seekers [10 May]. Retrieved from https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display? bid=chamber/hansardr/7bce5c16-c1b0-43c9-9392-8ff6f8f1352b/&sid=0058
- Bowen, C. (2012a). Replacement revised explanatory memorandum | Migration Legislation Amendment (The Bali Process) Bill 2012. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22legislation%2Fems%2Fr4747_ems_d54d1bdd-091a-422c-96d0-f7a6186c9e45%22
- Bowen, C. (2012b). Revised explanatory memorandum | Migration Amendment (Unauthorised Maritime Arrivals and Other Measures) Bill 2012. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22legislation%2Fems%2Fr4920_ems_f42bcff2-619f-4344-8477-e3b9cddd3b55%22
- Bright, J. (2012). Securitisation, terror, and control: towards a theory of the breaking point. *Review of International Studies*, *38*(4), 861–879. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0260210511000726
- Brooks, G. (2013). The Singer and the Silence. In R. Scott & T. Keneally (Eds.), A Country Too Far: Writings on Asylum Seekers (pp. 14–16). Melbourne: Penguin Group Australia.
- Brooks, R. (2017). How Everything Became War and the Military Became Everything: Tales From the Pentagon. Simon and Schuster.
- Brown, A. (2018, September). "Kicked out on the spot": Why Australia has so many leadership spills. *The Sydney Morning Herald*.
- Brown, C. (2009). Questions without notice: take note of answers: asylum seekers [14 September]. Retrieved from

- https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansards%2F2009-09-14%2F0041%22
- Burke. (2001). Borderphobias: the politics of insecurity post-9/11. Borderlands, 1(1).
- Burke, A. (2008). *Fear of Security*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511720543
- Burke, J., Brace, M., & Jordan, S. (2001, August 2). All Australia can offer is guano island. *The Observer*.
- Canetti-Nisim, D., Ariely, G., & Halperin, E. (2008). Life, Pocketbook, or Culture: The Role of Perceived Security Threats in Promoting Exclusionist Political Attitudes toward Minorities in Israel. *Political Research Quarterly*, *61*(1), 90–103. https://doi.org/10.1177/1065912907307289
- Canetti-Nisim, D., & Pedahzur, A. (2003). Contributory factors to Political Xenophobia in a multi-cultural society: The case of Israel. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 27(3), 307–333. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0147-1767(03)00014-2
- Canetti, D., Snider, K. G., Pedersen, A., & Hall, B. J. (2016). Threatened or Threatening? How Ideology Shapes Asylum Seekers' Immigration Policy Attitudes in Israel and Australia. *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 29(4), 583–606. https://doi.org/10.1093/jrs/few012
- Carr, B. (2013). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [27 June]. Retrieved from https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display? bid=chamber/hansards/81320ab7-05a7-4deb-b6c9-aeba0e6b51bf/&sid=0155
- Castles, S. (2006). The Australian Model of Immigration and Multiculturalism: Is It Applicable to Europe? *International Migration Review*, 26(2), 549. https://doi.org/10.2307/2547071
- Chambers, P. (2015). The Embrace of Border Security: Maritime Jurisdiction, National Sovereignty, and the Geopolitics of Operation Sovereign Borders. *Geopolitics*, 20(2), 404–437. https://doi.org/10.1080/14650045.2015.1004399
- Chan, G. (2015, July 25). Bill Shorten wins freedom to use boat turnbacks, but leadership split on issue. *The Guardian*.
- Collier, D. (2011). Understanding Process Tracing. *PS: Political Science & Politics*, *44*(4), 823–830.
- Conifer, D., & Belot, H. (2018, October 22). Eleven children transferred off Nauru for medical attention. *ABC News*.

- Crock, M. (1998). Apart from us or a part of us? Immigrants' rights, public opinion and the rule of law. *International Journal of Refugee Law*, 10, 49–76.
- Crock, M. (2014). Shadow plays, shifting sands and international refugee law:

 Convergences in the Asia-Pacific. *International and Comparative Law Quarterly*,
 63(2), 247–280. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020589314000050
- Crock, M., & Ghezelbash, D. (2010). Do Loose Lips Bring Ships? The Role of Policy, Politics and Human Rights in Managing Unauthorised Boat Arrivals. *Griffith Law Review*, 19(2). https://doi.org/10.1080/10383441.2010.10854676
- Crock, M., Mahony, C., & Fozdar, F. (2017). Introduction: A 'slippery fish' for humanitarian actors: human rights and the (re)settlement of refugees and forced migrants.

 International Journal of Migration and Border Studies, 3(1), 1–4.
- Cronin, K. (1993). A Culture of Control: An Overview of Immigration Policy-Making. In J. Jupp & M. Kabala (Eds.), *The Politics of Australian Immigration*. Canberra: Australian Government Publishing Service.
- Crotty, M. (1998). The Foundations of Social Research: Meaning and Perspective in the Research Process. Sydney: Sage Publications.
- Davidson, H. (2016, April 29). Turnbull rejects New Zealand offer to take 150 refugees from detention. *The Guardian*.
- Department of Home Affairs. (2017). 2016–17 Humanitarian Program Outcomes.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/humanitarian-program-outcomes-2016-17-at-glance.pdf
- Department of Immigration and Border Protection. (2013). Asylum Trends 2012–13
 Annual Publication. Retrieved from https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/asylum-trends-aus-2012-13.pdf
- Devetak, R. (2004). In fear of refugees: the politics of Border Protection in Australia. *The International Journal of Human Rights*, 8(1), 101–109. https://doi.org/10.1080/1364298042000212565
- Eggleston, A. (2009). Questions without notice: take note of answers: asylum seekers [26 October]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansards%2F2009-10-26%2F0089%22
- Elder, D. R., & Fowler, P. E. (Eds.). (2018). *House of Representatives Practice, 7th Edition*. Canberra: Department of the House of Representatives.

- Essex, R. (2016). Healthcare and clinical ethics in Australian offshore immigration detention. *International Journal of Human Rights*, *20*(7), 1039–1053. https://doi.org/10.1080/13642987.2016.1192538
- Evans, C. (2008a). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [15 May]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansards%2F2008-05-15%2F0147%22
- Evans, C. (2008b). Questions without notice: visas [18 March]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansards%2F2008-03-18%2F0094%22
- Evans, C. (2009a). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [12 May]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansards%2F2009-05-12%2F0019%22
- Evans, C. (2009b). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [14 September]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansards%2F2009-09-14%2F0017%22
- Evans, C. (2009c). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [16 September]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansards%2F2009-09-16%2F0079%22
- Evans, C. (2009d). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [26 October]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansards%2F2009-10-26%2F0065%22
- Evans, C. (2009e). Questions without notice: border security [17 September]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansards%2F2009-09-17%2F0180%22
- Evans, C. (2010a). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [24 June]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansards%2F2010-06-24%2F0240%22
- Evans, C. (2010b). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [24 June]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansards%2F2010-06-24%2F0241%22
- Farrell, P., Evershed, N., & Davidson, H. (2016, August 10). The Nauru files: cache of 2,000 leaked reports reveal scale of abuse of children in Australian offshore detention. *The Guardian*.
- Fierravanti-Wells, C. A. (2009a). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [26 October].

 Retrieved from

- https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansards%2F2009-10-27%2F0036%22
- Fierravanti-Wells, C. A. (2009b). Questions without notice: Take note of answers [27 October]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansards%2F2009-10-27%2F0055%22
- Fozdar, F., & Banki, S. (2016). Settling refugees in Australia: achievements and challenges. *International Journal of Migration and Border Studies*, 3(1), 43. https://doi.org/10.1504/ijmbs.2017.081197
- Full transcript: Donald Trump and Malcolm Turnbull telephone conversation. (2017, August 4). *The Sydney Morning Herald*.
- Gebhard, C. (2017). The Problem of Coherence in the European Union's International Relations. In C. Hill, M. Smith, & S. Vanhoonacker (Eds.), *International Relations and the European Union* (Third Edit). Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Ghezelbash, D., Moreno-Lax, V., Klein, N., & Opeskin, B. (2018). Securitization of Search and Rescue at Sea: The Response to Boat Migration in the Mediterranean and Offshore Australia. *International & Comparative Law Quarterly*, 67(2).
- Gillard, J. (2010a). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [16 November]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F2010-11-16%2F0052%22
- Gillard, J. (2010b). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [23 November]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F2010-11-23%2F0014%22
- Gillard, J. (2010c). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [24 June]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F2010-06-24%2F0116%22
- Gillard, J. (2010d). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [25 October, 14:08].

 Retrieved from

 https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A
 %22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F2010-10-25%2F0066%22
- Gillard, J. (2010e). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [29 September]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F2010-09-29%2F0137%22

- Gillard, J. (2011a). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [10 May, 14:28]. Retrieved from https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display? bid=chamber/hansardr/7bce5c16-c1b0-43c9-9392-8ff6f8f1352b/&sid=0028
- Gillard, J. (2011b). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [12 September]. Retrieved from https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display? bid=chamber/hansardr/24fe5c5f-1391-455b-808d-7943b3d1ab3e/&sid=0134
- Gillard, J. (2011c). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [13 October]. Retrieved from https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display? bid=chamber/hansardr/f7ea053a-8eba-40f5-8481-efbfd7e1e641/&sid=0151
- Gillard, J. (2011d). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [14 August, 14:40].

 Retrieved from

 https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display?

 bid=chamber/hansardr/db12227e-c808-4b45-8e11-e59ca86f689e/&sid=0069
- Gillard, J. (2011e). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [14 June]. Retrieved from https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display? bid=chamber/hansardr/64a5ad95-2dab-4361-aead-92c2f4ab0aac/&sid=0023
- Gillard, J. (2011f). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [16 June]. Retrieved from https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display? bid=chamber/hansardr/f40cc0c2-a858-4869-8b51-10e159d65b90/&sid=0092
- Gillard, J. (2011g). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [19 September, 14:01].

 Retrieved from

 https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display?

 bid=chamber/hansardr/9273d8f9-c390-4d28-81ec-80e436f0f4d4/&sid=0101
- Gillard, J. (2011h). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [19 September]. Retrieved from https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display? bid=chamber/hansardr/9273d8f9-c390-4d28-81ec-80e436f0f4d4/&sid=0102
- Gillard, J. (2011i). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [22 September]. Retrieved from https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display? bid=chamber/hansardr/5b012e56-8181-4d47-8693-e886483f9ac1/&sid=0080
- Gillard, J. (2011j). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [23 May]. Retrieved from https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display? bid=chamber/hansardr/908a3989-187e-4d68-801d-6d096e1844f6/&sid=0144
- Gillard, J. (2012a). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [14 August, 14:43].

 Retrieved from

- https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display? bid=chamber/hansardr/b3153d12-39f7-4135-bb56-f699ce3218b6/&sid=0022
- Gillard, J. (2012b). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [14 August, 14:51].

 Retrieved from

 https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display?

 bid=chamber/hansardr/b3153d12-39f7-4135-bb56-f699ce3218b6/&sid=0024
- Gillard, J. (2012c). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [14 August, 14:57].

 Retrieved from

 https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display?

 bid=chamber/hansardr/b3153d12-39f7-4135-bb56-f699ce3218b6/&sid=0025
- Gillard, J. (2012d). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [14 August, 15:02].

 Retrieved from

 https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display?

 bid=chamber/hansardr/b3153d12-39f7-4135-bb56-f699ce3218b6/&sid=0027
- Gillard, J. (2012e). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [14 June, 14:35]. Retrieved from https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display? bid=chamber/hansardr/b3153d12-39f7-4135-bb56-f699ce3218b6/&sid=0020
- Gillard, J. (2012f). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [15 August, 14:10].

 Retrieved from

 https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display?

 bid=chamber/hansardr/e62f1e0d-13c9-446f-9296-82fd78823b75/&sid=0090
- Gillard, J. (2012g). Transcript of joint press conference with Prime Minister Julia Gillard: 28 June 2012: Asylum seeker legislation, Expert advisory panel. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id: %22media/pressrel/2292555%22
- Hercowitz-Amir, A., & Raijman, R. (2019). Restrictive borders and rights: attitudes of the Danish public to asylum seekers. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, *0*(0), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1080/01419870.2019.1606435
- Hewett, D. (2013). Exodus. In R. Scott & T. Keneally (Eds.), *A Country Too Far: Writings on Asylum Seekers* (p. 61). Melbourne: Penguin Group Australia.
- Heyman, K. (2013). Lucky. In R. Scott & T. Keneally (Eds.), *A Country Too Far: Writings on Asylum Seekers* (pp. 176–187). Melbourne: Penguin Group Australia.
- Hill, C. (2016). Foreign Policy in the Twenty-First Century (2nd Ed.). London: Palgrave Macmillan.

- Hochman, O. (2015). Infiltrators or Asylum Seekers? Framing and Attitudes Toward Asylum Seekers in Israel. *Journal of Immigrant and Refugee Studies*, *13*(4), 358–378. https://doi.org/10.1080/15562948.2014.982779
- Hodge, P. (2015). A grievable life? The criminalisation and securing of asylum seeker bodies in the "violent frames" of Australia's Operation Sovereign Borders. *Geoforum*, 58, 122–131. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoforum.2014.11.006
- Hollifield, J. (2004). The Emerging Migration State. *International Migration Review*, 38(3), 885–912. https://doi.org/10.1097/00000542-195903000-00108
- Holmes, B., & Fernandes, S. (2012). 2010 Federal Election: a brief history. *Parliamentary Library Research Paper Series*, (8), 1–52.
- Horne, D. (2009). The Lucky Country (6th Ed.). Penguin UK.
- Is Qantas still the world's safest airline? (2014, January 7). News.Com.Au.
- Ivarsflaten, E. (2005). Threatened by diversity: Why restrictive asylum and immigration policies appeal to western Europeans. *Journal of Elections, Public Opinion & Parties*, 15(1), 21–45. https://doi.org/10.1080/13689880500064577
- Johnson, C., Wanna, J., & Lee, H.-A. (2015). Introduction: Analysing the 2013 Australian federal election. In C. Johnson, J. Wanna, & H.-A. Lee (Eds.), *Abbott's Gambit: The 2013 Australian Federal Election*. Canberra: Australian National University Press.
- Jupp, J. (2007). From White Australia to Woomera: The Story of Australian Immigration (2nd Ed.). Melbourne: Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511720222
- Jupp, J. (2015). Ethnic Voting and Asylum Issues. In C. Johnson, J. Wanna, & H.-A. Lee (Eds.), *Abbott's Gambit: The 2013 Australian Federal Election*. Canberra: Australian National University Press. https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.22459/AG.01.2015
- Kabala, M. (1993). Immigration as public policy. In M. Kabala & J. Jupp (Eds.), *The Politics of Australian Immigration* (pp. 3–22). Canberra: Australian Government Publishing Service.
- Karlsen, E. (2012). Can Oakeshott's Bill end the asylum impasse? Retrieved from http://parliamentflagpost.blogspot.com/2012/03/can-oakshotts-bill-end-asylum-impasse.html
- Karlsen, E., & Phillips, J. (2014). Developments in Australian refugee law and policy (2012 to August 2013). Research Paper Series, 2014-15.
- Keneally, T. (2013). A Folly of History. In R. Scott & T. Keneally (Eds.), *A Country Too Far:* Writings on Asylum Seekers (pp. 228–236). Melbourne: Penguin Group Australia.

- Labor withholds support for repeal of medevac bill. (2019, June 16). SBS News.
- Lasagna, M. (1995). Las determinantes internas de la política exterior: un tema descuidado en la teoría de la política exterior. *Estudios Internacionales*, 28(111), 387–409.
- Lemahieu, H. (2019). Five big takeaways from the 2019 Asia Power Index. Retrieved from https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/power-shifts-fevered-times-2019-asia-power-index
- Levy, J. S. (2008). Case studies: Types, designs, and logics of inference. *Conflict Management and Peace Science*, 25, 1–18.
- Loewenstein, A. (2018, June 19). Australia's Brutal Refugee Policy Is Inspiring the Far Right in the EU and Beyond. *The Nation*.
- Loginova, I. (2013). Order! order!: an investigation into the phraseology of Question Time in the Australian and New Zealand Houses of Representatives [Doctoral Thesis].

 University of Canterbury.
- Luhmann, N. (1997). Limits of Steering. *Theory, Culture & Society*, *14*(1), 41–57. https://doi.org/10.1177/026327697014001003
- Mackay, H. (2009). Introduction to the Sixth Edition. In The Lucky Country. Penguin UK.
- Maley, W. (2003). Asylum-seekers in Australia's international relations. *Australian Journal of International Affairs*, *57*(1), 187–202. https://doi.org/10.1080/1035771032000073722
- Maley, W. (2016). Australia's refugee policy: domestic politics and diplomatic consequences. *Australian Journal of International Affairs*, 70(6), 670–680. https://doi.org/10.1080/10357718.2016.1220494
- Markham, T., & Cover, R. (2018). Facts of life and liveability: asylum seekers, political narratives, ethics. *Continuum*, 4312(May), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1080/10304312.2018.1458820
- Markus, A. (2018). Mapping Social Cohesion: The Scanlon Foundation Surveys 2018. Retrieved from https://scanlonfoundation.org.au/report2018/
- Markus, A., Jupp, J., & Mcdonald, P. (2009). *Australia's Immigration Revolution*. Sydney: Allen & Unwin.
- Marshall, G. (2009). Questions without notice: take note of answers: asylum seekers [27 October]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansards%2F2009-10-27%2F0058%22

- Martin, G. (2015). Stop the boats! Moral panic in Australia over asylum seekers. *Continuum*, 29(3), 304–322. https://doi.org/10.1080/10304312.2014.986060
- Mattes, M., Leeds, B. A., & Matsumura, N. (2016). Measuring change in source of leader support: The CHISOLS dataset. *Journal of Peace Research*, *53*(2), 259–267. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343315625760
- Maxwell, J. (2012). *Qualitative research design: An interactive approach*. Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications.
- McAdam, J. (2013). Australia and asylum seekers. *International Journal of Refugee Law*, 25(3), 435–448. https://doi.org/10.1093/ijrl/eet044
- McAdam, J., & Chong, F. (2014). *Refugees: Why seeking asylum is legal and Australia's policies are not*. Sydney: University of New South Wales Press.
- McAllister, I. (2003). Border Protection, the 2001 Australian Election and the Coalition Victory. *Australian Journal of Political Science*, *38*(3), 445–463. https://doi.org/10.1080/1036114032000133985
- McDonald, M. (2011). Deliberation and Resecuritization: Australia, Asylum-Seekers and the Normative Limits of the Copenhagen School. *Australian Journal of Political Science*, 46(2), 281–295. https://doi.org/10.1080/10361146.2011.568471
- Mckay, F. H., Thomas, S. L., & Kneebone, S. (2012). "It Would be Okay If They Came through the Proper Channels": Community Perceptions and Attitudes toward Asylum Seekers in Australia. *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 25(1), 113–133.
- McKenzie, J., & Hasmath, R. (2013). Deterring the "boat people": Explaining the Australian government's People Swap response to asylum seekers. *Australian Journal of Political Science*, 48(4), 417–430. https://doi.org/10.1080/10361146.2013.841124
- McMaster, D. (2002). Asylum-seekers and the insecurity of a nation. *Australian Journal of International Affairs*, 56(2), 279–290. https://doi.org/10.1080/10357710220147479
- McNevin, A. (2007). The liberal paradox and the politics of asylum in Australia. *Australian Journal of Political Science*, 42(4), 611–630. https://doi.org/10.1080/10361140701595791
- Milligan, J. D. (1979). The treatment of an historical source. *History and Theory*, 18(2), 177–196.

- Moran, A. (2011). Multiculturalism as nation-building in Australia: Inclusive national identity and the embrace of diversity. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, *34*(12), 2153–2172. https://doi.org/10.1080/01419870.2011.573081
- Morrison, S. (2010a). Lip sewing the inevitable consequence of Labor's failed policies [Press release, 22 November]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22media%2Fpressrel%2F379084%22
- Morrison, S. (2010b). Ministerial Statements: Afghanistan [26 October]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F2010-10-26%2F0146%22
- Morrison, S. (2010c). More illegal arrivals during campaign than last 6 years of Coalition Government. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22media%2Fpressrel%2FPXOX6%22
- Morrison, S. (2013a). Business: rearrangement [Motion]. Retrieved from https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display? bid=chamber/hansardr/d4d17c1a-fc1c-44c7-9f9c-811a074b90ec/&sid=0010
- Morrison, S. (2013b). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [13 November]. Retrieved from https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display? bid=chamber/hansardr/d93bc084-2c64-4d16-99f7-8c6872537c13/&sid=0128
- Murray, L. (2013). Immigrant Voyage. In R. Scott & T. Keneally (Eds.), *A Country Too Far:*Writings on Asylum Seekers (pp. 110–115). Melbourne: Penguin Group Australia.
- Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights. (2019). Australia: UN experts urge immediate medical attention to migrants in its offshore facilities. Retrieved from https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?

 NewsID=24709&LangID=E
- Palmer, D. (2008). The values shaping Australian asylum policy: The views of policy insiders: Research and evaluation. *Australian Journal of Public Administration*, 67(3), 307–320. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8500.2008.00589.x
- Parliament of Australia. (n.d.). Infosheet 22 Political parties. Retrieved from https://www.aph.gov.au/About_Parliament/House_of_Representatives/Powers_pract ice_and_procedure/00_-_Infosheets/Infosheet_22_-_Political_parties
- Perlman, E. (2013). While the Drum Beats, "Stop the Boats." In R. Scott & T. Keneally (Eds.), *A Country Too Far: Writings on Asylum Seekers*. Melbourne: Penguin Group.

- Peter, J. (2003). Is there life after policy streams, advocacy coalitions, and punctuations: Using evolutionary theory to explain policy change? *Policy Studies Journal*, *31*(4), 481–498. https://doi.org/10.1111/1541-0072.00039
- Phillips, J. (2014). A Comparison of Coalition and Labor Government Asylum Policies in Australia since 2001. *Parliamentary Library Research Paper Series*, 2013–2014(February), 1–17.
- Phillips, J. (2017). Boat arrivals and boat "turnbacks" in Australia since 1976: a quick guide to the statistics. Retrieved December 3, 2018, from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/library/prspub/4068239/upload_binary/4068239.pdf;fileType=application/pdf
- Phillips, J., & Spinks, H. (2013). Immigration detention in Australia. Retrieved December 3, 2018, from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/library/prspub/1311498/upload_binary/1311498.pdf;fileType=application%2Fpdf#search=%22library/prspub/1311498%22
- Pietsch, J. (2013). Immigration and refugees: Punctuations in the commonwealth policy agenda. *Australian Journal of Public Administration*, 72(2), 143–155. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8500.12017
- Qantas Airline Ratings. (2019). Retrieved from https://www.airlineratings.com/ratings/qantas/
- Reece, N. (2015). Making Policy and Winning Votes: Election promises and political strategies in the 2013 campaign. In C. Johnson, J. Wanna, & H.-A. Lee (Eds.), *Abbott's Gambit: The 2013 Australian Federal Election*. Canberra: Australian National University Press.
- Rodriguez, J. (2013). Five Poems. In R. Scott & T. Keneally (Eds.), *A Country Too Far:*Writings on Asylum Seekers (pp. 204–210). Melbourne: Penguin Group Australia.
- Roe, P. (2008). Actor, audience(s) and emergency measures: Securitization and the UK's decision to invade Iraq. *Security Dialogue*, *39*(6), 615–635. https://doi.org/10.1177/0967010608098212
- Rosenblum, M. R. (2003). The intermestic politics of immigration policy: Lessons from the Bracero Program. *Political Power and Social Theory*, *16*, 139–182. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0198-8719(03)16005-X
- Rudd, K. (2009a). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [19 October]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F2009-10-19%2F0044%22

- Rudd, K. (2009b). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [22 October]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F2009-10-22%2F0085%22
- Rudd, K. (2009c). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [26 October, people smugglers]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F2009-10-26%2F0025%22
- Rudd, K. (2009d). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [26 October; tough but humane]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F2009-10-26%2F0028%22
- Rudd, K. (2009e). Questions without notice: Indonesia [21 October]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F2009-10-21%2F0087%22
- Rudd, K. (2013a). Australia and Papua New Guinea Regional Settlement Arrangement [Media Release]. Retrieved from http://pmtranscripts.pmc.gov.au/release/transcript-22764
- Rudd, K. (2013b). Matters of Public Importance: Labor Party Leadership [27 June].

 Retrieved from

 https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display?

 bid=chamber/hansardr/d4d17c1a-fc1c-44c7-9f9c-811a074b90ec/&sid=0128
- Rudd, K. (2013c). Transcript Of Doorstop Interview Brisbane [13 July]. Retrieved from http://pmtranscripts.pmc.gov.au/release/transcript-22752
- Rudd, K. (2013d). Transcript of Joint Doorstop Interview Gladstone [17 July]. Retrieved from http://pmtranscripts.pmc.gov.au/release/transcript-22766
- Rudd, K. (2013e). Transcript of Joint Press Conference Brisbane [19 July]. Retrieved from http://pmtranscripts.pmc.gov.au/release/transcript-22763
- Rudd, K. (2013f). Transcript of Joint Press Conference Canberra [4 July]. Retrieved from http://pmtranscripts.pmc.gov.au/release/transcript-22730
- Rudd, K. (2013g). Transcript of joint press conference with President of Nauru , Minister for Immigration Brisbane. Retrieved from http://pmtranscripts.pmc.gov.au/release/transcript-22782
- Rudd, K. (2013h). Transcript of National Press Club Address Q&A [11 July]. Retrieved from http://pmtranscripts.pmc.gov.au/release/transcript-22749

- Rudd, K. (2013i). Transcript of Press Conference [28 June]. Retrieved from http://pmtranscripts.pmc.gov.au/release/transcript-22721
- Schech, S. (2012). Seeing like a region: parliamentary discourses on asylum seekers and refugees in Scotland and South Australia. *Population, Space and Place, 18*(1), 58–73.
- Schultz, J. (2014). Theorising Australia–Pacific island relations. *Australian Journal of International Affairs*, 68(5), 548–568. https://doi.org/10.1080/10357718.2014.917271
- Scott Lopez, C. (2003). Australian Immigration Policy at the Centenary: The Quest for Control. *Georgetown Immigration Law Journal*, 18(1), 1–69. https://doi.org/10.1533/9781845699789.5.663
- Scullion, N. (2009). Questions without notice: Asylum seekers [26 October]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansards%2F2009-10-26%2F0085%22
- Senate Brief No. 12 Questions. (2018). Retrieved December 3, 2018, from https://www.aph.gov.au/About_Parliament/Senate/Powers_practice_n_procedures/ Senate_Briefs/Brief12
- Senate Select Committee on a Certain Maritime Incident. (2002). Committee Report.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.aph.gov.au/binaries/senate/committee/maritime_incident_ctte/report/
 report.pdf
- Skidmore, D. (1994). Explaining State Responses to International Change: The Structural Sources of Foreign Policy Rigidity and Change. In J. A. Rosati, J. D. Hagan, & M. W. S. III (Eds.), Foreign Policy Restructuring: How Governments Respond to Global Change. University of South Carolina Press.
- Smith, S. (2009a). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [22 October]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F2009-10-22%2F0093%22
- Smith, S. (2009b). Questions without notice: asylum seekers [26 October]. Retrieved from https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A %22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F2009-10-26%2F0031%22
- Stein, A. (2006). Constraints and Determinants: Structure, Purpose, and Process in the Analysis of Foreign Policy. In H. Starr (Ed.), *Approaches, Levels, and Methods of Analysis in International Politics*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.

- Trump, D. J. (2019, June 26). These flyers depict Australia's policy on Illegal Immigration.

 Much can be learned! [Tweet]. Retrieved from

 https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/1144033134129758208
- Turnbull, M. (2012). BILLS Migration Legislation Amendment (The Bali Process) Bill 2012 Consideration in Detail. Retrieved from https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Hansard/Hansard_Display? bid=chamber/hansardr/3e4e9532-bf3c-4623-bc6b-c0e926ad7cec/&sid=0128
- van Berlo, P. (2015). Australia's Operation Sovereign Borders: Discourse, Power, and Policy from a Crimmigration Perspective. *Refugee Survey Quarterly*, 34(4), 75–104. https://doi.org/10.1093/rsq/hdv011
- Vorsina, M., Manning, M., Sheppard, J., & Fleming, C. M. (2019). Social dominance orientation, fear of terrorism and support for counter-terrorism policies. *Australian Journal of Political Science*, *54*(1), 99–113. https://doi.org/10.1080/10361146.2018.1552920
- Welch, D. A. (2005). *Painful choices: a theory of foreign policy change*. Princeton University Press.
- Welch, M., & Schuster, L. (2005). Detention of asylum seekers in the US, UK, France, Germany, and Italy: A critical view of the globalizing culture of control. *Criminal Justice*, *5*(4), 331–355. https://doi.org/10.1177/1466802505057715
- What is resignation syndrome? (2018, October 24). Retrieved July 11, 2019, from https://www.economist.com/the-economist-explains/2018/10/24/what-is-resignation-syndrome
- Wilson, S., & Turnbull, N. (2001). Wedge Politics and Welfare Reform in Australia.

 Australian Journal of Politics and History (Vol. 47).

Yin, R. K. (2009). Case study research: Design and methods (4th Ed.). Los Angeles and London: SAGE.